

# Journal of the Senate

# **Number 19—Regular Session**

# Wednesday, April 26, 2017

### **CONTENTS**

Bills on Third Reading
Call to Order
Co-Introducers
Committee Substitutes, First Reading 478
Enrolling Reports
House Messages, Final Action
House Messages, First Reading
Introduction and Reference of Bills 478
Motions
Motions Relating to Committee Reference 478
Reference Changes, Rule $4.7(2) \dots 483$
Reports of Committees
Resolutions
Special Guests
Special Order Calendar
Vote Preference

#### CALL TO ORDER

The Senate was called to order by President Negron at 10:00 a.m. A quorum present—32:

Mr. President	Flores	Rader
Baxley	Gainer	Rodriguez
Bean	Gibson	Rouson
Benacquisto	Grimsley	Simmons
Book	Hutson	Simpson
Bradley	Latvala	Stargel
Brandes	Mayfield	Steube
Braynon	Montford	Stewart
Broxson	Passidomo	Thurston
Campbell	Perry	Young
Clemens	Powell	

Excused: Senators Farmer, Hukill, and Torres

# **PRAYER**

The following prayer was offered by Senior Pastor Dr. Evon Horton, Brownsville Assembly of God, Pensacola:

O Lord, I pray for the members of the Florida Senate to find your peace and direction, and for these men and women to act and lead according to your word.

A house divided against itself cannot stand; therefore, I pray for them to be unified in righteousness for the sake of our great State of Florida. I pray for your protection to cover all our law enforcement officers and the men and women of the military. I ask for godly counsel and wisdom for judges across our state.

I pray for our state's leaders—mayors, city council members, county commissioners, state Representatives, state Senators, and our Governor, Rick Scott. I pray that each one will lead in righteousness, rightness, right decisions, and godly decisions, and that we would be willing to stand for what is right, not just what is politically right.

I pray our leaders will prosper in their leadership, their families, and their personal lives. I pray the blessing of God would come upon them so

they will find joy in their public service. I pray our Senators today would look out for each other, so if they are prospering, they will be willing to be generous in their prosperity and care for the "least of these."

I pray you will give this Senate a legacy; yes, Lord, a legacy, that they will look out for the good of our state, Florida. As we are blessed, we will bless others, and we will be known as a state that is blessed and blesses. As our blessings increase and our legacy increases, we then will have greater influence over this nation and other nations. Not from force, but from compassionate influence.

And lastly, Lord, I pray these Senators will be leaders who praise God; that we won't be caught in our own adulation but we will give credit to God. When we give credit to our creator, then others will look to you as their creator, redeemer, savior, and sustainer.

In quoting a prayer of President Reagan, I pray: "Without God, there is no virtue, because there's no prompting of the conscience. Without God, we're mired in the material, that flat world that tells us only what the senses perceive. Without God, there is a coarsening of the society. And without God, democracy will not and cannot long endure. If we ever forget that we're one nation under God, then we will be a nation gone under."

In the name of our Lord, Jesus Christ. Amen.

# **PLEDGE**

Senate Pages, Jonathan Saladino of Merritt Island; Jacob Baxley of Ocala, grandson of Senator Baxley; Emma Lightsey of Fort Meade; and Abby Burroughs of Jacksonville, led the Senate in the Pledge of Allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.

# DOCTOR OF THE DAY

The President recognized Dr. Elias H. Sarkis of Gainesville, sponsored by Senator Perry, as the doctor of the day. Dr. Sarkis specializes in psychiatry.

#### ADOPTION OF RESOLUTIONS

At the request of Senator Bean—

By Senator Bean-

 ${\bf SR}$  1808—A resolution recognizing September 13, 2017, as "See the Girl Day" in Florida.

WHEREAS, Delores Barr Weaver is a lifelong advocate for girls and young women, and her vision, passion, leadership, and philanthropy are nationally known and have enriched the Jacksonville community, and

WHEREAS, the Delores Barr Weaver Policy Center in Jacksonville is a nonprofit organization established in 2013 as the outgrowth of the girls' justice reform movement that began more than 15 years ago, and

WHEREAS, the nonprofit Delores Barr Weaver Policy Center's mission is guided by girl-centered principles, and the work of the center focuses on training and the development of model programming to advance the rights of girls and young women, particularly those in the justice system, and

WHEREAS, since its founding, the work of the Delores Barr Weaver Policy Center has focused on reducing the number of girls and young women who are incarcerated, and, during the lifetime of the center, there has been a 67 percent decrease in the number of girls incarcerated in Duval County and a 48 percent decrease in the number of girls incarcerated on the First Coast, and

WHEREAS, the Delores Barr Weaver Policy Center's call to action, "See the Girl," has inspired the community to see girls for who they are and who they can become, and

WHEREAS, on September 13, 2017, the Delores Barr Weaver Policy Center will celebrate the birthday of its founder and her legacy of love and empowerment, NOW, THEREFORE,

Be It Resolved by the Senate of the State of Florida:

That September 13, 2017, is recognized as "See the Girl Day" in Florida and all Floridians are urged to show their support for girls and young women at risk for involvement in the justice system.

-was introduced, read, and adopted by publication.

At the request of Senator Hukill-

By Senator Hukill-

**SR 1822**—A resolution celebrating the anniversary of the founding of Port Orange and recognizing April 26, 2017, as "Port Orange Day" in Florida.

WHEREAS, Port Orange has a rich history, shaped by a number of explorers who worked to tame a wild and unforgiving environment, and

WHEREAS, in 1768, Andrew Turnbull established the New Smyrna Colony, and

WHEREAS, in 1804, Spain granted Patrick Dean 995 acres of land in the area, where he built a sugar cane plantation named Dunlawton, and

WHEREAS, in 1866, John Milton Hawks, an abolitionist and United States Army Surgeon, along with other Union officers, formed the Florida Land and Lumber Company and came with 500 freed slaves to live on public lands along the Halifax River, and

WHEREAS, in February 1867, Dr. Hawks moved the settlement from the Ponce Inlet, then known as the Mosquito Inlet, to its current location, and in April of that year the settlement was renamed Port Orange, and

WHEREAS, by 1869, only nine families remained in the area now known as Freemanville, which is located around the intersection of Orange Avenue and Charles Street, and, today, the Mount Moriah Baptist Church is the only remnant of the original small community of freed slaves, and

WHEREAS, until the early 1890s, Port Orange remained a landlocked community that could be accessed only by steamboat, hack buggy, or stagecoach, and

WHEREAS, Henry Flagler brought his railroad to the area with plans to extend it south, and, in 1894, the Port Orange passenger and freight depot was built, which brought tourism and stimulated commerce, and

WHEREAS, winter visitors began to arrive, and a new era of growth took place, creating the demand for boarding houses and other accommodations, and

WHEREAS, the railroad provided the ability to move goods from various industries, such as citrus, lumber, boat building, oystering, farming, and the ranching of livestock, and

WHEREAS, from the banks of the Halifax River on the east to the environmental preserves on the west, this family-oriented community continues to be an ideal environment for tourism and commerce, and

WHEREAS, thanks to the hopes, dreams, and tenacity of early pioneers who persisted despite significant challenges, Port Orange is a vibrant community with a rich heritage that will be enjoyed by future generations, NOW, THEREFORE,

Be It Resolved by the Senate of the State of Florida:

That the 150th anniversary of the founding of Port Orange is celebrated, and April 26, 2017, is recognized as "Port Orange Day" in Florida.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of this resolution, with the Seal of the Senate affixed, be presented to the City of Port Orange as a tangible token of the sentiments of the Florida Senate.

-was introduced, read, and adopted by publication.

At the request of Senator Garcia-

By Senator Garcia-

SR 1842—A resolution recognizing April 2017 as "Child Abuse Prevention Month" in Florida.

WHEREAS, Florida's future depends on the health and well-being of the more than four million children in our state, and each of these children deserves to grow up free from abuse and neglect, and

WHEREAS, during the 2015-2016 fiscal year, more than 42,000 children were verified as being victims of child abuse and neglect, and

WHEREAS, child abuse and neglect can have devastating consequences for a child's physical, emotional, and behavioral development, leading to long-term challenges for the child and great cost to society, and

WHEREAS, communities throughout Florida can support the physical, social, emotional, educational, and spiritual development of children, and

WHEREAS, elected officials, state agencies and service providers, schools, faith and community organizations, law enforcement agencies, and the business community must work together to implement effective child abuse prevention efforts, and

WHEREAS, this month, Prevent Child Abuse Florida, the Governor's Office of Adoption and Child Protection, the Department of Children and Families, and the Ounce of Prevention Fund of Florida are collaborating on the Pinwheels for Prevention campaign, a statewide initiative to raise awareness of healthy child development and positive parenting practices in order to enable all children to achieve their full potential, NOW, THEREFORE,

Be It Resolved by the Senate of the State of Florida:

That April 2017 is recognized as "Child Abuse Prevention Month" in Florida, and all Floridians are encouraged to identify opportunities and initiate action to make a positive difference in the lives of children.

—was introduced, read, and adopted by publication.

By direction of the President, the rules were waived and the Senate proceeded to—

#### SPECIAL ORDER CALENDAR

Consideration of **CS for SB 1136** was deferred.

On motion by Senator Latvala-

**SB 1390**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to transportation facility designations; providing an honorary designation of a certain transportation facility in a specified county; directing the Department of Transportation to erect suitable markers; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19,  ${\bf SB~1390}$  was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

CS for SB 1136—A bill to be entitled An act relating to cottage food operations; amending s. 500.80, F.S.; increasing the annual gross sales limitation for exempting cottage food operations from certain food and building permitting requirements; authorizing cottage food products to be advertised, sold, and paid for over the Internet; requiring such products to be delivered in person directly to the consumer or to a specific event venue; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pending further consideration of **CS for SB 1136**, pursuant to Rule 3.11(3), there being no objection, **HB 1233** was withdrawn from the Committees on Agriculture; Commerce and Tourism; and Rules.

On motion by Senator Lee-

**HB 1233**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to cottage food operations; amending s. 500.80, F.S.; increasing the annual gross sales limitation for exempting cottage food operations from certain food and building permitting requirements; authorizing cottage food products to be advertised, sold, and paid for over the Internet; requiring such products to be delivered in person directly to the consumer or to a specific event venue; providing an effective date.

—a companion measure, was substituted for  ${\bf CS}$  for  ${\bf SB}$  1136 and read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, **HB 1233** was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

#### SENATOR FLORES PRESIDING

SB 7002—A bill to be entitled An act relating to a review under the Open Government Sunset Review Act; amending s. 265.7015, F.S., which provides an exemption from public records requirements for information that identifies a donor or prospective donor of a donation made for the benefit of a publicly owned performing arts center if the donor desires to remain anonymous; removing the scheduled repeal of the exemption; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pending further consideration of **SB 7002**, pursuant to Rule 3.11(3), there being no objection, **HB 7113** was withdrawn from the Committees on Governmental Oversight and Accountability; and Rules.

On motion by Senator Lee-

**HB 7113**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to a review under the Open Government Sunset Review Act; amending s. 265.7015, F.S., which provides an exemption from public record requirements for information that identifies a donor or prospective donor of a donation made for the benefit of a publicly owned performing arts center if the donor desires to remain anonymous; removing the scheduled repeal of the exemption; providing an effective date.

—a companion measure, was substituted for  ${\bf SB~7002}$  and read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19,  ${\bf HB~7113}$  was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

Consideration of CS for SB 90 and CS for SB 38 was deferred.

On motion by Senator Steube-

CS for SB 102—A bill to be entitled An act relating to the payment of health care claims; amending s. 627.6131, F.S.; prohibiting a health insurer from retroactively denying a claim under specified circumstances; providing applicability; amending s. 641.3155, F.S.; prohibiting a health maintenance organization from retroactively denying a claim under specified circumstances; providing applicability; exempting certain Medicaid managed care plans; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, **CS for SB 102** was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Montford-

CS for CS for SB 368—A bill to be entitled An act relating to transportation facility designations; providing honorary designations of various transportation facilities in specified counties; directing the Department of Transportation to erect suitable markers; directing the department to erect signage in specified counties to commemorate certain conflicts involving the United States Armed Forces; amending chapter 26497, Laws of Florida, 1951; revising the name of an honorary designation of a transportation facility in a specified county; amending chapter 2014-228, Laws of Florida; revising the name of an honorary designation of a transportation facility in a specified county; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 7.1(1), there being no objection, consideration of the following late-filed amendment was allowed:

Senator Montford moved the following amendment which was adopted:

#### Amendment 1 (386684)—Delete line 133 and insert:

- (38) That portion of U.S. 129/S.R. 51 between I-75 in Hamilton County and I-10 in Suwannee County is designated as "Historic Suwannee River Scenic Parkway."
- (39) SunRail Bridge Number 750255 over U.S. 17/92/S.R. 15 in Orange County is designated as "Reverend Kenneth C. Crossman Bridge."
- (40) That portion of U.S. 29/Pensacola Boulevard between W Street and Marcus Pointe Boulevard/Stumpfield Road in Escambia County is designated as "Wilbur Barry Highway."
- (41) Bridge Number 860920 over the Stranahan River in Broward County is designated as "John U. Lloyd Bridge."
- (42) That portion of U.S. 41/S.R. 90/S.W. 8th Street between S.W. 53rd Avenue and S.W. 56th Avenue in Miami-Dade County is designated as "Lorenzo de Toro Way."
- (43) That portion of S.W. 22nd Street between S.R. 933/S.W. 12th Avenue and S.W. 13th Avenue in Miami-Dade County is designated as "Luis Fernando Brande Street."
- (44) That portion of U.S. 441/S.R. 500/Orange Blossom Trail between Lake View Drive/Lake Street and S.R. 451 in Orange County is designated as "Anelie Cadet Way."
- (45) That portion of S.R. 909/W. Dixie Highway between N.E. 6th Avenue and N.E. 10th Avenue in Miami-Dade County is designated as "Phares Duverne Highway."
- (46) That portion of N.W. 2nd Avenue between N.W. 103rd Street and N.W. 111th Street in Miami-Dade County is designated as "Carmelau Monestime Street."
- (47) That portion of 27th Avenue between 54th Street and 215th Street in Miami-Dade County is designated as "Jessie Trice Way."
- (48) That portion of U.S. 41/S.R. 45/Tamiami Trail between Corkscrew Road and Coconut Road in Lee County is designated as "Coach Jeff Sommer Memorial Highway."
- (49) Bridge Number 500087 on I-10 over the Apalachicola River in Gadsden and Jackson Counties is designated as "Rep. J. Troy Peacock Bridge."
- (50) That portion of U.S. 90/S.R. 10 between N. Woodward Avenue and Wadsworth Street in Leon County is designated as "Danny A. Pino Way."
  - (51) The Department of Transportation is directed to erect

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, **CS for CS for SB 368**, as amended, was ordered engrossed and then placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Book-

CS for CS for SB 1338-A bill to be entitled An act relating to vessels; amending s. 253.0347, F.S.; authorizing certain grandfathered private residential multifamily docks to exceed the number of moored boats for the number of residential units; amending s. 327.02, F.S.; providing and revising definitions; amending s. 327.391, F.S.; conforming a cross-reference; amending s. 327.4107, F.S.; providing a condition under which a vessel is at risk of becoming derelict; specifying the means by which an officer may provide notice to a vessel owner or operator; authorizing the Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission to adopt rules; amending s. 327.4108, F.S.; removing the expiration of provisions relating to the anchoring of vessels in anchoring limitation areas; creating s. 327.4109, F.S.; prohibiting the anchoring or mooring of vessels and floating structures in certain areas; providing exceptions and a penalty; amending s. 327.44, F.S.; prohibiting mooring that unreasonably or unnecessarily constitutes a navigational hazard or interference with another vessel; amending s. 327.46, F.S.; authorizing owners of certain private submerged land to request that the commission establish boating-restricted areas to protect certain seagrass; authorizing the commission to adopt rules; providing a definition; amending s. 327.60, F.S.; authorizing a local government to enact and enforce certain regulations that prohibit or restrict mooring or anchoring of certain vessels, that require sewage disposal by certain vessels and floating structures, and that authorize the removal of certain vessels; requiring local governments with requirements for sewage disposal to provide sewage pumpout services; requiring the commission to review and approve certain ordinances; providing applicability; authorizing the commission to adopt rules; amending s. 327.70, F.S.; providing for issuance of uniform boating citations for anchoring or mooring in prohibited areas; amending s. 327.73, F.S.; providing penalties for operating a vessel with an expired registration and anchoring or mooring in prohibited areas; amending s. 328.09, F.S.; prohibiting the issuance of certificates of title for derelict vessels unless certain documentation is provided; amending s. 328.70, F.S.; providing that a commercial fishing vessel must be classified and registered as a commercial vessel; amending s. 328.72, F.S.; revising the penalties for operation, use, or storage of vessels with an expired registration; amending s. 705.103, F.S.; exempting derelict vessels from certain abandoned or lost property notice requirements; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, CS for CS for SB 1338 was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Stargel—

CS for CS for SB 370—A bill to be entitled An act relating to the Florida Wing of the Civil Air Patrol; amending s. 252.55, F.S.; defining terms; requiring certain employers to provide Civil Air Patrol leave; prohibiting specified public and private employers from discharging, reprimanding, or penalizing a Civil Air Patrol member because of his or her absence by reason of taking Civil Air Patrol leave; providing procedures for and requirements of employees and employers with respect to Civil Air Patrol leave and employers with respect to Civil Air Patrol leave and employent following such leave; specifying rights and entitlements of a Civil Air Patrol member who returns to work following Civil Air Patrol leave; providing for a civil action; specifying damages; authorizing the award of attorney fees and costs; specifying conditions under which a certification of probable cause of a violation of the act may be issued; providing a declaration of important state interest; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Senator Stargel moved the following amendment which was adopted:

Amendment 1 (426696)—Delete lines 35-36 and insert:

(c) "Civil Air Patrol member" means a senior member of the Florida Wing of the Civil Air Patrol with at least an emergency services qualification.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, **CS for CS for SB 370**, as amended, was ordered engrossed and then placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Broxson-

CS for CS for SB 800-A bill to be entitled An act relating to medication synchronization; creating s. 627.64196, F.S., and amending s. 641.31, F.S.; requiring health insurers and health maintenance organizations, respectively, which issue or deliver certain policies or contracts to offer medication synchronization to allow insureds and subscribers to align refill dates for certain drugs at least once in a plan year; requiring such insurers and health maintenance organizations to implement a process for aligning such dates; authorizing medical synchronization only through a network pharmacy; providing exceptions from partial filling for the purpose of aligning refill dates; requiring such insurers and health maintenance organizations to pay, except under certain circumstances, the full dispensing fee for a partial refill to align refill dates; requiring such insurers and health maintenance organizations to prorate certain cost-sharing obligations; providing applicability; providing that specified alternate processes used by health insurers and health maintenance organizations comply with medication synchronization requirements; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, CS for CS for SB 800 was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Bean-

CS for CS for SB 890—A bill to be entitled An act relating to the Florida Endowment for Vocational Rehabilitation; amending s. 413.615, F.S.; requiring the Florida Endowment Foundation for Vocational Rehabilitation to maintain separate accounts for certain funds received from state sources and public or private sources; establishing restrictions regarding administrative costs of the foundation; requiring the foundation to publish specified information on its website; requiring that funds allocated for research, advertising, or consulting be subject to a competitive solicitation process; prohibiting use of state funds to fund certain events; extending the date for future review and repeal of provisions governing the Florida Endowment for Vocational Rehabilitation; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, **CS for CS for SB 890** was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Simmons-

CS for CS for SB 896—A bill to be entitled An act relating to the Florida Prepaid College Board; amending s. 1009.971, F.S.; revising the financial disclosures required to be filed by certain Florida Prepaid College Board members; amending s. 1009.983, F.S.; extending the repeal date of the direct-support organization for the Florida Prepaid College Board; providing an effective date.

-was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, CS for CS for SB 896 was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

CS for CS for SB 430—A bill to be entitled An act relating to discount plan organizations; revising the titles of ch. 636, F.S., and part II of ch. 636, F.S.; amending s. 636.202, F.S.; revising definitions; amending s. 636.204, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 636.206, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; requiring discount plan organizations to maintain, for a specified timeframe, certain records in a form accessible to the Office

of Insurance Regulation during an examination or investigation; amending s. 636.208, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; specifying periodic charge reimbursement and other requirements for discount plan organizations following membership cancellation requests; amending s. 636.212, F.S.; requiring discount plan organizations and marketers to provide specified disclosures to prospective members before enrollment; authorizing discount plan organizations and marketers to make other disclosures; requiring prospective members to acknowledge acceptance of disclosures before enrollment; specifying requirements for disclosures made in writing or by electronic means; revising requirements for disclosures made by telephone; amending s. 636.214, F.S.; making a technical change; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 636.216, F.S.; deleting provisions relating to charge and form filings; conforming a provision to changes made by the act; amending s. 636.228, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; authorizing a discount plan organization to delegate functions to its marketers; providing that the discount plan organization is bound by acts of its marketers within the scope of the delegation; amending s. 636.230, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; authorizing a marketer or discount plan organization to commingle certain products on a single page of certain documents; deleting a requirement for discount medical plan fees to be provided in writing under certain circumstances; amending s. 636.232, F.S.; conforming a provision to changes made by the act; deleting rulemaking authority of the Financial Services Commission as to the establishment of certain standards; amending ss. 408.9091, 408.910, 627.64731, 636.003, 636.205, 636.207, 636.210, 636.218, 636.220, 636.222, 636.223, 636.224, 636.226, 636.234, 636.236, 636.238, 636.240, and 636.244, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; providing an effective date.

-was read the second time by title.

Pending further consideration of **CS for CS for SB 430**, pursuant to Rule 3.11(3), there being no objection, **CS for HB 577** was withdrawn from the Committees on Banking and Insurance; Appropriations Subcommittee on Health and Human Services; and Appropriations.

On motion by Senator Bean-

CS for HB 577—A bill to be entitled An act relating to discount plan organizations; revising the titles of ch. 636, F.S., and part II of ch. 636, F.S.; amending s. 636.202, F.S.; revising definitions; amending s. 636.204, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 636.206, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; providing record keeping requirements for discount plan organizations; amending s. 636.208, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; revising a specified condition for a member to receive a reimbursement of certain charges after cancelling a membership in a discount plan organization; amending s. 636.212, F.S.; requiring discount plan organizations or marketers to provide prospective members with certain disclosures; requiring prospective members to acknowledge the receipt and acceptance of such disclosures before enrolling in a discount plan; specifying what a first page is for the purpose of a disclosure requirement on certain materials relating to a discount plan; providing requirements for disclosures made in writing, by electronic means, and by telephone; amending s. 636.214, F.S.; making a technical change; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 636.216, F.S.; deleting provisions relating to requirements to file with and obtain approval from the Department of Financial Services of certain charges and forms; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 636.228, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; authorizing a discount plan organization to delegate functions to its marketers; providing that the discount plan organization is bound to acts of its marketers within the scope of delegation; amending s. 636.230, F.S.; authorizing a marketer or discount plan organization to commingle certain products on a single page of certain documents; deleting a requirement for discount medical plan fees to be provided in writing under certain circumstances; amending s. 636.232, F.S.; revising the authority for the Financial Services Commission to adopt rules; amending ss. 408.9091, 408.910, 627.64731, 636.003, 636.205, 636.207, 636.210, 636.218, 636.220, 636.222, 636.223, 636.224, 636.226, 636.234, 636.236, 636.238, 636.240, and 636.244, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; providing an effective date.

—a companion measure, was substituted for CS for CS for SB 430 and read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, **CS for HB 577** was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Baxley-

SB 438—A bill to be entitled An act relating to out-of-school suspension; amending s. 1002.20, F.S.; authorizing a parent to give public testimony regarding a district school board's out-of-school suspension policy at a specified meeting; amending s. 1006.07, F.S.; requiring a district school board to review its rules authorizing out-of-school suspension during a specified timeframe at a district school board meeting; requiring the board to take public testimony at the meeting; providing that the rules expire under certain circumstances; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19,  ${\bf SB}$   ${\bf 438}$  was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

CS for SB 1224—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public records and public meetings; creating s. 1004.0962, F.S.; defining terms; providing an exemption from public records requirements for a public postsecondary educational institution's campus emergency response plan when held by specified custodial agencies; providing for retroactive application; authorizing disclosure of exempt information under specified circumstances; providing an exemption from public meetings requirements for any portion of a public meeting at which certain components of a campus emergency response plan are discussed; providing for future legislative review and repeal of the exemptions; providing a statement of public necessity; providing an effective date.

-was read the second time by title.

Pending further consideration of **CS for SB 1224**, pursuant to Rule 3.11(3), there being no objection, **CS for HB 1079** was withdrawn from the Committees on Military and Veterans Affairs, Space, and Domestic Security; Education; and Governmental Oversight and Accountability.

On motion by Senator Passidomo-

CS for HB 1079—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public records and public meetings; creating s. 1004.0962, F.S.; providing an exemption from public records requirements for those portions of a campus emergency response which address the response of a public postsecondary educational institution to an act of terrorism or other public safety crisis or emergency; providing for the disclosure of exempt information under certain circumstances; providing an exemption from public meeting requirements for any portion of a public meeting which would reveal those portions of a campus emergency response which address the response of a public postsecondary educational institution to an act of terrorism or other public safety crisis or emergency; providing for future legislative review and repeal of the exemptions; providing a statement of public necessity; providing an effective date.

—a companion measure, was substituted for CS for SB 1224 and read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, **CS for HB 1079** was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

CS for CS for SB 1272—A bill to be entitled An act relating to professional regulation; providing a short title; amending s. 455.02, F.S.; revising the length of time that an active duty member of the Armed Forces of the United States may remain in good standing with an administrative board or program under certain circumstances; requiring that a spouse or surviving spouse be kept in good standing and be exempt from licensure renewal provisions under certain circumstances; requiring, rather than authorizing, the Department of Business and Professional Regulation to issue a professional license, rather than a temporary license, to specified applicants; revising application requirements; requiring the department to waive the applicant's initial licensure application fee; authorizing licensure renewal; amending s. 455.219, F.S.; providing for a fee waiver for active duty members of the Armed Forces, certain spouses or surviving spouses of an active duty

member, and low-income individuals; defining the term "low-income individual"; requiring an application for a fee waiver to be processed within a specified time; providing rulemaking authority; providing an appropriation; providing an effective date.

-was read the second time by title.

Pending further consideration of **CS for CS for SB 1272**, pursuant to Rule 3.11(3), there being no objection, **CS for CS for HB 615** was withdrawn from the Committees on Regulated Industries; Military and Veterans Affairs, Space, and Domestic Security; and Appropriations.

On motion by Senator Brandes—

CS for CS for HB 615-A bill to be entitled An act relating to professional regulation; providing a short title; amending s. 455.02, F.S.; revising the length of time that an active duty member of the Armed Forces of the United States may remain in good standing with an administrative board or program under certain circumstances; requiring that a spouse or surviving spouse be kept in good standing and be exempt from licensure renewal provisions under certain circumstances; requiring, rather than authorizing, the Department of Business and Professional Regulation to issue a professional license, rather than a temporary license, to specified applicants; revising application requirements; requiring the department to waive the applicant's initial licensure application fee; authorizing licensure renewal; amending s. 455.219, F.S.; providing for a fee waiver for active duty members of the Armed Forces, certain spouses or surviving spouses of an active duty member, and low-income individuals; providing rulemaking authority; providing an appropriation; providing an effective date.

—a companion measure, was substituted for CS for CS for CS for CS for CS and read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, CS for CS for HB 615 was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Brandes-

SB 114—A bill to be entitled An act relating to cosmetic product registration; amending s. 499.015, F.S.; deleting the requirement that a person who manufactures, packages, repackages, labels, or relabels a cosmetic in this state register such cosmetic biennially with the Department of Business and Professional Regulation; amending ss. 499.003, 499.041, and 499.051, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; providing an appropriation; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19,  ${\bf SB~114}$  was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Mayfield-

CS for CS for SB 182—A bill to be entitled An act relating to consumer protection from nonmedical changes to prescription drug formularies; creating s. 627.42393, F.S.; limiting, under specified circumstances, changes to a health insurance policy prescription drug formulary during a policy year; providing construction and applicability; amending s. 627.6699, F.S.; requiring small employer carriers to limit changes to prescription drug formularies under certain circumstances; amending s. 641.31, F.S.; limiting, under specified circumstances, changes to a health maintenance contract prescription drug formulary during a contract year; providing construction and applicability; providing a declaration of important state interest; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, CS for CS for SB 182 was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Steube-

**SB 256**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to the Florida Center for the Partnerships for Arts Integrated Teaching; amending s. 1004.344, F.S.; abrogating the scheduled expiration of the center; providing an effective date.

-was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19,  ${\bf SB~256}$  was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

CS for CS for SB 414—A bill to be entitled An act relating to hospice services; amending s. 408.036, F.S.; exempting certain hospice services in a not-for-profit retirement community from specified review and application requirements; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pending further consideration of **CS for CS for SB 414**, pursuant to Rule 3.11(3), there being no objection, **CS for HB 863** was withdrawn from the Committee on Rules.

On motion by Senator Grimsley-

**CS for HB 863**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to hospice services; amending s. 408.036, F.S.; exempting certain hospice services in a not-for-profit retirement community from specified review and application requirements; providing an effective date.

—a companion measure, was substituted for CS for CS for SB 414 and read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19,  ${f CS}$  for  ${f HB}$  863 was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

CS for CS for SB 674—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public records; amending s. 382.008, F.S.; providing that a certificate of nonviable birth must contain information as required by the Department of Health; authorizing the department to issue a certified copy of a certificate of nonviable birth to specified persons; providing that certain information included in nonviable birth records is confidential and exempt from public records requirements; requiring the department to authorize the issuance of a certified copy of a certificate of nonviable birth subject to certain conditions; providing for future legislative review and repeal of the exemption; providing a statement of public necessity; providing a contingent effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pending further consideration of **CS for CS for SB 674**, pursuant to Rule 3.11(3), there being no objection, **CS for HB 103** was withdrawn from the Committees on Health Policy; Governmental Oversight and Accountability; and Appropriations.

On motion by Senator Bean—

CS for HB 103—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public records; amending s. 382.008, F.S.; providing procedures for the registration of a nonviable birth; requiring nonviable birth certificates to contain information required for legal, social, and health research purposes; directing the Department of Health to authorize the issuance of certain records; providing that certain information included in nonviable birth certificates is confidential and exempt from public records requirements; providing for future legislative review and repeal of the exemption; providing a statement of public necessity; providing a contingent effective date.

—a companion measure, was substituted for CS for CS for SB 674 and read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19,  ${f CS}$  for  ${f HB}$  103 was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

SB 672—A bill to be entitled An act relating to certificates of nonviable birth; creating the "Grieving Families Act"; amending s. 382.002,

F.S.; providing a definition; amending s. 382.008, F.S.; authorizing the State Registrar of the Office of Vital Statistics of the Department of Health to electronically receive a certificate of nonviable birth; requiring certain health care practitioners and health care facilities to electronically file a registration of nonviable birth within a specified timeframe; amending s. 382.0085, F.S.; conforming a cross-reference; creating s. 382.0086, F.S.; requiring the Department of Health to issue a certificate of nonviable birth within a specified timeframe upon the request of a parent; requiring the person registering the nonviable birth to advise the parent that a certificate of nonviable birth is available and that the certificate of nonviable birth is a public record; requiring the request for a certificate of nonviable birth to be on a form prescribed by the department and to include certain information; providing requirements for the certificate of nonviable birth; authorizing a parent to request a certificate of nonviable birth regardless of the date on which the nonviable birth occurred; designating the refusal to issue a certificate of nonviable birth to certain persons as final agency action that is not subject to administrative review; prohibiting the use of certificates of nonviable birth to calculate live birth statistics; prohibiting specified provisions from being used in certain civil actions; authorizing the department to adopt rules; amending s. 382.0255, F.S.; authorizing the department to collect fees for processing and filing a new certificate of nonviable birth; providing an effective date.

-was read the second time by title.

Pending further consideration of **SB 672**, pursuant to Rule 3.11(3), there being no objection, **CS for CS for HB 101** was withdrawn from the Committees on Health Policy; Judiciary; and Appropriations.

On motion by Senator Bean-

CS for CS for HB 101-A bill to be entitled An act relating to certificates of nonviable birth; creating the "Grieving Families Act"; amending s. 382.002, F.S.; providing a definition; amending 382.008, F.S.; authorizing the State Registrar of the Office of Vital Statistics of the Department of Health to electronically receive a certificate of nonviable birth; authorizing certain health care practitioners and health care facilities to electronically file a registration of nonviable birth within a specified timeframe; amending s. 382.0085, F.S.; conforming a cross-reference; creating s. 382.0086, F.S.; requiring the Department of Health to issue a certificate of nonviable birth within a specified timeframe upon the request of a parent; requiring the person registering the nonviable birth to advise the parent that a certificate of nonviable birth is available, that the certificate of nonviable birth is a public record, and that certain information is exempt from disclosure; requiring the request for a certificate of nonviable birth to be on a form prescribed by the department and to include certain information; providing requirements for the certificate of nonviable birth; authorizing a parent to request a certificate of nonviable birth regardless of the date on which the nonviable birth occurred; designating the refusal to issue a certificate of nonviable birth to certain persons as final agency action that is not subject to administrative review; prohibiting the use of certificates of nonviable birth to calculate live birth statistics; prohibiting specified provisions from being used in certain civil actions; authorizing the department to adopt rules; amending s. 382.0255, F.S.; authorizing the department to collect fees for processing and filing a new certificate of nonviable birth; providing an effective date.

—a companion measure, was substituted for  ${\bf SB}$   ${\bf 672}$  and read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, CS for CS for HB 101 was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Gainer-

SB 1094—A bill to be entitled An act relating to the Forensic Hospital Diversion Pilot Program; amending s. 916.185, F.S.; authorizing the Department of Children and Families to implement a Forensic Hospital Diversion Pilot Program in Okaloosa County in conjunction with the First Judicial Circuit in Okaloosa County; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19,  ${\bf SB~1094}$  was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Montford-

CS for CS for SB 1726—A bill to be entitled An act relating to industrial hemp pilot projects; creating s. 1004.4473, F.S.; authorizing the Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services to oversee the development of industrial hemp pilot projects for the Institute of Food and Agricultural Sciences at the University of Florida and the Florida Agricultural and Mechanical University; authorizing the universities to develop the pilot projects in partnership with public, nonprofit, and private entities; providing the purpose of the pilot projects; defining terms; requiring each university to obtain the authorization of its board of trustees before implementing a pilot project; requiring pilot projects to comply with rules adopted by the department; requiring the department to adopt certain rules by a specified date; requiring the universities to develop partnerships with certain entities; requiring the universities to establish guidelines for the approval, oversight, and enforcement of pilot project rules; requiring a report to the Governor and the Legislature within a specified timeframe; providing an effective

—was read the second time by title.

Senator Montford moved the following amendments which were adopted:

Amendment 1 (757174)—Delete lines 32-33 and insert: pilot projects, and adopt rules as required under the Agricultural Act of 2014, 7 U.S.C. s. 5940, to implement this section, including rules for the certification and registration of sites used for growth or cultivation, for the Institute of Food and Agricultural Sciences at

Amendment 2 (940130) (with title amendment)—Delete lines 77-78 and insert:

(c) Provide proof of prior experience in or knowledge of, or demonstrate a strong interest in and commitment to, the cultivation, processing, manufacturing, or research of

And the title is amended as follows:

Delete line 12 and insert: defining terms; providing requirements for a qualified project partner; requiring each university to obtain

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, **CS for CS for SB 1726**, as amended, was ordered engrossed and then placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

**SB 1620**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to deceptive and unfair trade practices; amending s. 501.212, F.S.; specifying that the Florida Deceptive and Unfair Trade Practices Act does not apply to credit unions regulated by the Office of Financial Regulation or federal agencies; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pending further consideration of **SB 1620**, pursuant to Rule 3.11(3), there being no objection, **CS for HB 1347** was withdrawn from the Committees on Banking and Insurance; Commerce and Tourism; and Rules.

On motion by Senator Powell-

CS for HB 1347—A bill to be entitled An act relating to application of the Florida Deceptive and Unfair Trade Practices Act to credit unions; amending s. 501.212, F.S.; exempting credit unions from regulation under the Florida Deceptive and Unfair Trade Practices Act; providing an effective date.

—a companion measure, was substituted for **SB 1620** and read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, **CS for HB 1347** was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Bracy-

CS for CS for SB 1604—A bill to be entitled An act relating to the Department of Corrections; amending s. 943.04, F.S.; authorizing the Department of Law Enforcement to issue an investigative demand seeking the production of an inmate's protected health information, medical records, or mental health records under certain circumstances; specifying requirements for the investigative demand; amending s. 944.151, F.S.; revising legislative intent; revising membership requirements for the safety and security review committee appointed by the Department of Corrections; specifying the duties of the committee; requiring the department to direct appropriate staff to complete specified duties of the department; revising scheduling requirements for inspections of state and private correctional institutions and facilities; revising the list of institutions that must be given priority for inspection; revising the list of institutions that must be given priority for certain security audits; revising minimum audit and evaluation requirements; requiring the department to direct appropriate staff to review staffing policies and practices as needed; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 944.17, F.S.; authorizing the department to receive specified documents electronically at its discretion; amending s. 944.275, F.S.; revising the conditions on which an inmate may be granted a one-time award of 60 additional days of incentive gain-time by the department; clarifying when gain-time can be earned; amending s. 944.597, F.S.; revising provisions relating to training of a transport company's employees before transporting prisoners; amending s. 945.36, F.S.; exempting employees of a contracted community correctional center from certain health testing regulations for the limited purpose of administering urine screen drug tests on inmates and releasees; amending s. 958.11, F.S.; deleting a provision authorizing the department to assign 18-year-old youthful offenders to the 19-24 age group facility under certain circumstances; deleting a condition that all female youth offenders are allowed to continue to be housed together only until certain institutions are established or adapted for separation by age and custody classifications; authorizing inmates who are 17 years of age or under to be placed at an adult facility for specified purposes, subject to certain conditions; authorizing the department to retain certain youthful offenders until 25 years of age in a facility designated for 18- to 22-year-old youth offenders under certain circumstances; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 921.002, F.S.; conforming a cross-reference; amending s. 947.149, F.S.; defining the term "inmate with a debilitating illness"; expanding eligibility for conditional medical release to include inmates with debilitating illnesses; providing criteria for eligibility; requiring the department to refer an eligible inmate for release; requiring the Commission on Offender Review to verify the referral; requiring that the department's referral for release include certain documents; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, **CS for CS for SB 1604** was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Latvala-

CS for CS for SB 1590-A bill to be entitled An act relating to coastal management; amending s. 161.101, F.S.; revising the criteria to be considered by the Department of Environmental Protection in determining and assigning annual funding priorities for beach management and erosion control projects; specifying tiers for such criteria; requiring tiers to be given certain weight; requiring the department to update active project lists on its website; redefining the term "significant change"; revising the department's reporting requirements; specifying allowable uses for certain surplus funds; revising the requirements for a specified summary; requiring that funding for certain projects remain available for a specified period; amending s. 161.143, F.S.; specifying the scope of certain projects; revising the list of projects that are included as inlet management projects; requiring that certain projects be considered separate and apart from other specified projects; revising the ranking criteria to be used by the department to establish certain funding priorities for certain inlet-caused beach erosion projects; revising provisions authorizing the department to spend certain appropriated funds for the management of inlets; deleting a provision authorizing the department to spend certain appropriated funds for specified inlet studies; revising the required elements of the department's report of prioritized inlet management projects; revising the funds that the department must make available to certain inlet management projects; requiring the department to include specified activities on the inlet management project list; deleting provisions requiring the department to make available funding for specified projects; deleting a requirement that the Legislature designate a project as an Inlet of the Year; requiring the department to update and maintain a report regarding the progress of certain inlet management projects; revising the requirements for the report; deleting certain temporary provisions relating to specified appropriations; amending s. 161.161, F.S.; revising requirements for the comprehensive long-term management plan; requiring the plan to include a strategic beach management plan, a critically eroded beaches report, and a statewide long-range budget plan; providing for the development and maintenance of such plans; deleting a requirement that the department submit a certain beach management plan on a certain date each year; requiring the department to hold a public meeting before finalization of the strategic beach management plan; requiring the department to submit a 3-year work plan and a related forecast for the availability of funding to the Legislature; amending s. 375.041, F.S.; requiring certain funds from the Land Acquisition Trust Fund to be used for projects that preserve and repair state beaches; providing effective dates.

—was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, **CS for CS for SB 1590** was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

On motion by Senator Book-

CS for SB 1452—A bill to be entitled An act relating to taximeters; amending s. 531.37, F.S.; revising the definition of the term "weights and measures"; amending s. 531.61, F.S.; deleting a provision exempting certain taximeters from specified permit requirements; amending s. 531.63, F.S.; deleting a provision prohibiting the annual permit fees for taximeters from exceeding \$50; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19,  ${f CS}$  for  ${f SB}$  1452 was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

CS for SR 1440—A resolution acknowledging the abuses experienced by children confined in the Arthur G. Dozier School for Boys and the Florida School for Boys at Okeechobee and expressing the Senate's regret for such abuses and its commitment to ensure that the children of this state are protected from the abuses and violations of fundamental human decency.

WHEREAS, the Florida State Reform School, also called the Florida Industrial School for Boys and later known as the Arthur G. Dozier School for Boys, referred to in this resolution as "Dozier School," was opened by the State of Florida in 1900 in Marianna to house children who had committed minor criminal offenses, such as incorrigibility, truancy, and smoking, as well as more serious offenses such as theft and murder, and

WHEREAS, many of the children who were sent to Dozier School were sentenced without legal representation before the court, often without a known basis for being sent to the school or a specific duration of confinement, and

WHEREAS, within the first 13 years of Dozier School's operation, six state-led investigations were conducted in response to reports of children being chained to walls in irons, severely beaten, and used for child labor, and

WHEREAS, throughout Dozier School's history, reports of abuse, suspicious deaths, and threats of closure plagued the school, and

WHEREAS, many former students of Dozier School have sworn under oath that they were beaten at a facility located on the school grounds known as the "White House," and

WHEREAS, a psychologist employed at Dozier School testified under oath at a 1958 United States Senate Judiciary Committee hearing that boys at the school were beaten by an administrator, that the blows were severe and dealt with a great deal of force with a full arm swing over the head and down, that a leather strap approximately 10 inches long was used, and that the beatings were "brutality," and

WHEREAS, a former Dozier School employee stated in interviews with law enforcement that, in 1962, several employees of the school were removed from the facility based upon allegations that they made sexual advances toward boys at the facility, and

WHEREAS, a forensic investigation funded by the Florida Legislature and conducted from 2013 to 2016 by the University of South Florida found incomplete records regarding deaths and burials that occurred at Dozier School between 1900 and 1960, and that families were often notified after the child was buried or denied access to their remains at the time of burial, and

WHEREAS, the excavations conducted as part of the forensic investigation yielded 55 burial sites, 24 more sites than reported in official records, and

WHEREAS, given the lack of documentation and contradictions in the historical record, questions persist regarding the identity of persons buried at Dozier School and the circumstances surrounding their deaths, and

WHEREAS, in 1955, the State of Florida opened a new reform school in Okeechobee, called the Florida School for Boys at Okeechobee, referred to in this resolution as "the Okeechobee School," to address overcrowding at Dozier School, and staff of Dozier School were transferred to the Okeechobee School where similar practices were implemented, and

WHEREAS, many former students of the Okeechobee School have sworn under oath that they were beaten at a facility on school grounds known as the "Adjustment Unit," and

WHEREAS, former Governor Claude Kirk toured Dozier School in 1968 and stated, "If one of your kids were kept in such circumstances, you'd be up there with rifles," and

WHEREAS, Dozier School was closed in 2011 after investigations by the Florida Department of Law Enforcement and the Civil Rights Division of the United States Department of Justice, and

WHEREAS, more than 500 former students of Dozier School and the Okeechobee School have come forward with reports of physical, mental, and sexual abuse by school staff during the 1940s, 1950s, and 1960s, and resulting trauma that has endured throughout their adult lives, NOW, THEREFORE,

Be It Resolved by the Senate of the State of Florida:

That the Senate regrets that the treatment of boys who were sent to the Arthur G. Dozier School for Boys and the Okeechobee School was cruel, unjust, and a violation of human decency, and acknowledges this shameful part of the State of Florida's history.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Senate apologizes to the boys who were confined to Arthur G. Dozier School for Boys and the Okeechobee School and their family members for the wrongs committed against them by employees of the State of Florida.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Senate expresses its commitment to ensuring that children who have been placed in the State of Florida's care are protected from abuse and violations of fundamental human decency.

—was read the second time by title. On motion by Senator Rouson, **CS for SR 1440** was adopted and certified to the House.

#### **CO-INTRODUCERS**

On motion by Senator Rouson, the following Senators were recorded as co-introducers of **CS for SR 1440**.

The vote was:

Yeas—35

Baxley	Gainer	Powell
Bean	Galvano	Rader
Benacquisto	Garcia	Rodriguez
Book	Gibson	Rouson
Bracy	Grimsley	Simmons
Bradley	Hutson	Simpson
Brandes	Latvala	Stargel
Braynon	Lee	Steube
Broxson	Mayfield	Stewart
Campbell	Montford	Thurston
Clemens	Passidomo	Young
Flores	Perry	

Nays-None

#### SPECIAL GUESTS

Senator Rouson recognized "The White House Boys," who were present in the gallery: Charles Fudge, George Fudge, Roy Fudge, Roy Conerly, Johnny Lee Gaddy, James Harley DeNyke, Jim Blount, John Bell, Robert Straley, Robert "Skip" St. Clair, Claude Robins, Bob Baxter, John Lawson, and Bryant Middleton. They attended the Arthur G. Dozier School for Boys.

On motion by Senator Passidomo-

CS for CS for SB 660—A bill to be entitled An act relating to bankruptcy matters in foreclosure proceedings; creating s. 702.12, F.S.; authorizing lienholders to use certain documents as an admission in an action to foreclose a mortgage; providing that submission of certain documents in a foreclosure action creates a rebuttable presumption that the defendant has waived any defenses to the foreclosure; requiring a court to take judicial notice of final orders entered in bankruptcy cases; providing construction; providing applicability; providing an effective date

—was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, **CS for CS for CS for SB 660** was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

CS for CS for SB 496—A bill to be entitled An act relating to medical faculty and medical assistant certification; amending s. 456.013, F.S.; requiring the Department of Health to process certain applications for a temporary certificate using a personal identification number in lieu of a social security number under specified circumstances; amending s. 458.3137, F.S.; revising the circumstances under which a visiting physician may be issued a temporary certificate to obtain limited medical privileges for instructional purposes; amending s. 458.3145, F.S.; revising the list of institutions at which certain faculty members are eligible to receive a medical faculty certificate; authorizing a certificateholder to practice at certain specialty-licensed children's hospitals; revising provisions to authorize the medical director of certain specialty-licensed children's hospitals to request the provision of medical care and treatment in connection with education; amending s. 458.3485, F.S.; providing a requirement to earn a certified medical assistant credential; amending s. 483.291, F.S.; revising qualifications for employment as a medical assistant in a multiphasic health testing center; providing an effective date.

—was read the second time by title.

Pending further consideration of **CS for CS for SB 496**, pursuant to Rule 3.11(3), there being no objection, **CS for CS for HB 209** was withdrawn from the Committees on Health Policy; Education; and Rules.

On motion by Senator Brandes-

CS for CS for HB 209—A bill to be entitled An act relating to medical faculty and medical assistant certification; amending s. 456.013, F.S.; requiring the Department of Health to process certain applications for a temporary certificate using a personal identification

number in lieu of a social security number under specified circumstances; amending s. 458.3137, F.S.; revising the circumstances under which a visiting physician may be issued a temporary certificate to obtain limited medical privileges for instructional purposes; amending s. 458.3145, F.S.; revising the list of schools at which certain faculty members are eligible to receive a medical faculty certificate; authorizing a certificateholder to practice at certain specialty-licensed children's hospitals; revising provisions to allow the medical director of certain specialty-licensed children's hospitals to request the provision of medical care and treatment in connection with education; amending s. 458.3485, F.S.; providing a requirement to earn a certified medical assistant credential; amending s. 483.291, F.S.; revising qualifications for employment as a medical assistant in a multiphasic health testing center; providing an effective date.

—a companion measure, was substituted for CS for CS for SB 496 and read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, CS for CS for HB 209 was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

Consideration of CS for CS for SB 400 was deferred.

On motion by Senator Steube-

CS for SB 1108—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public records; amending s. 119.071, F.S.; expanding an exemption from public records requirements for the personal identifying and location information of certain firefighters and their spouses and children to include the personal identifying and location information of former firefighters and their spouses and children, and the names of spouses and children of current and former firefighters; specifying the application of so 24(a), Article I of the State Constitution to the exemption; providing for future legislative review and repeal of the exemption; providing a statement of public necessity; providing an effective date.

-was read the second time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 4.19, **CS for SB 1108** was placed on the calendar of Bills on Third Reading.

#### BILLS ON THIRD READING

CS for SB 718—A bill to be entitled An act relating to vessel registrations; amending s. 328.72, F.S.; revising a reduction of vessel registration fees for recreational vessels equipped with certain position indicating and locating beacons; deleting a registration date limitation; deleting an expiration date; providing an effective date.

—was read the third time by title.

Pending further consideration of **CS for SB 718**, pursuant to Rule 3.11(3), there being no objection, **CS for HB 711** was withdrawn from the Committee on Rules.

On motion by Senator Powell, by two-thirds vote—

**CS for HB 711**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to vessel registrations; amending s. 328.72, F.S.; revising a reduction of vessel registration fees for recreational vessels equipped with certain position indicating and locating beacons; deleting a registration date limitation; deleting an expiration date; providing an effective date.

—a companion measure, was substituted for  ${\bf CS}$  for  ${\bf SB}$  718 and read the second time by title.

On motion by Senator Powell, by two-thirds vote,  $\mathbf{CS}$  for  $\mathbf{HB}$  711 was read the third time by title, passed, and certified to the House. The vote on passage was:

Yeas-34

BaxleyBracyBroxsonBeanBradleyCampbellBenacquistoBrandesClemensBookBraynonFlores

Mayfield Gainer Simpson Galvano Montford Stargel Garcia Passidomo Steube Gibson Perry Stewart Grimsley Powell Thurston Hutson Rader Young Rodriguez Latvala

Simmons

Lee

Nays—None

Vote after roll call:

Yea-Mr. President

Vote preference:

April 27, 2017: Yea-Farmer

**HB 741**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to Department of Business and Professional Regulation fees; amending s. 455.271, F.S.; revising the delinquency fee that a professional board or the department imposes on a delinquent status licensee; amending s. 553.721, F.S.; revising the surcharge that the department assesses on building permits; providing an effective date.

—was read the third time by title.

On motion by Senator Stargel, **HB 741** was passed and certified to the House. The vote on passage was:

Yeas-35

Baxley Gainer Powell Rader Bean Galvano Benacquisto Garcia Rodriguez Book Gibson Rouson Grimsley Bracy Simmons Bradley Hutson Simpson **Brandes** Latvala Stargel Braynon Lee Steube Broxson Mayfield Stewart Campbell Montford Thurston Clemens Passidomo Young Flores Perry

Nays-None

Vote after roll call:

Yea-Mr. President

Vote preference:

April 27, 2017: Yea—Farmer

CS for SB 1634—A bill to be entitled An act relating to residential elevators; amending s. 399.031, F.S.; requiring that an elevator controller be capable of monitoring the closed and locked contacts of the hoistway door locking device; requiring that the elevator controller be capable of interrupting the power for the motor and brake for a hoistway door locking device under certain circumstances; prohibiting an elevator car from being restarted until certain conditions are met; requiring a visual indicator to be visible at all landings under certain circumstances; deleting a requirement that the underside of the platform of an elevator car be equipped with a specified device; deleting requirements for such devices; deleting a requirement that manual reset of an elevator resume before downward motion is allowed; requiring the Florida Building Commission to adopt certain provisions relating to residential elevators into the Florida Building Code by a specified date; providing an effective date.

<sup>—</sup>was read the third time by title.

On motion by Senator Steube, **CS for SB 1634** was passed and certified to the House. The vote on passage was:

Yeas-35

Gainer Powell Baxley Bean Galvano Rader Benacquisto Garcia Rodriguez Book Gibson Rouson Bracy Grimsley Simmons Bradley Hutson Simpson Brandes Latvala Stargel Braynon Lee Steube Broxson Mayfield Stewart Montford Campbell Thurston Clemens Passidomo Young Flores Perry

Nays-None

Vote after roll call:

Yea-Mr. President

Vote preference:

April 27, 2017: Yea-Farmer

CS for SB 1694—A bill to be entitled An act relating to support for parental victims of child domestic violence; amending s. 984.071, F.S.; deleting obsolete language; requiring the Department of Juvenile Justice, in collaboration with specified organizations, to develop and maintain updated information and materials regarding specified services and resources; requiring the department to make the information and materials available through specified means; amending s. 943.171, F.S.; requiring domestic violence training for law enforcement officers to include training concerning child-to-parent cases; providing an effective date

-was read the third time by title.

On motion by Senator Rodriguez, **CS for SB 1694** was passed and certified to the House. The vote on passage was:

Yeas-35

Gainer Powell Baxley Galvano Rader Bean Benacquisto Garcia Rodriguez Gibson Book Rouson Bracy Grimsley Simmons Bradley Simpson Hutson Brandes Latvala Stargel Braynon Lee Steube Broxson Mayfield Stewart Campbell Montford Thurston Clemens Passidomo Young Flores Perry

Nays-None

Vote after roll call:

Yea-Mr. President

Vote preference:

April 27, 2017: Yea—Farmer

Consideration of CS for CS for SB 64 was deferred.

CS for HB 849—A bill to be entitled An act relating to concealed weapons and firearms on private school property; amending s. 790.115,

F.S.; providing that persons licensed to carry a concealed weapon and concealed firearm are not prohibited by specified laws from such carrying on certain private school property; providing an effective date.

—as amended April 19, was read the third time by title.

On motion by Senator Stargel, **CS for HB 849**, as amended, was passed and certified to the House. The vote on passage was:

Yeas—22

Baxley Galvano Perry Bean Garcia Simmons Benacquisto Grimsley Simpson Bradley Hutson Stargel Brandes Latvala Steube Broxson Lee Young Mayfield Flores Gainer Passidomo

Nays-13

Book Gibson Rouson
Bracy Montford Stewart
Braynon Powell Thurston
Campbell Rader
Clemens Rodriguez

Vote after roll call:

Yea-Mr. President

Vote preference:

April 27, 2017: Yea-Farmer

**CS for HJR 21**— A joint resolution proposing an amendment to Section 27 of Article XII of the State Constitution to remove a future repeal of provisions in Section 4 of Article VII that limit the amount of annual increases in assessments, except for school district levies, of specified nonhomestead real property.

Be It Resolved by the Legislature of the State of Florida:

That the following amendment to Section 27 of Article XII of the State Constitution is agreed to and shall be submitted to the electors of this state for approval or rejection at the next general election:

# ARTICLE XII

#### SCHEDULE

SECTION 27. Property tax exemptions and limitations on property tax assessments.—

(a) The amendments to Sections 3, 4, and 6 of Article VII, providing a \$25,000 exemption for tangible personal property, providing an additional \$25,000 homestead exemption, authorizing transfer of the accrued benefit from the limitations on the assessment of homestead property, and this section, if submitted to the electors of this state for approval or rejection at a special election authorized by law to be held on January 29, 2008, shall take effect upon approval by the electors and shall operate retroactively to January 1, 2008, or, if submitted to the electors of this state for approval or rejection at the next general election, shall take effect January 1 of the year following such general election. The amendments to Section 4 of Article VII creating subsections (g)(f) and (h)(g) of that section, creating a limitation on annual assessment increases for specified real property, shall take effect upon approval of the electors and shall first limit assessments beginning January 1, 2009, if approved at a special election held on January 29, 2008, or shall first limit assessments beginning January 1, 2010, if approved at the general election held in November of 2008. Subsections (f) and (g) of Section 4 of Article VII are repealed effective January 1, 2019; however, the legislature shall by joint resolution propose an amendment abrogating the repeal of subsections (f) and (g), which shall be submitted to the electors of this state for approval or rejection at the

general election of 2018 and, if approved, shall take effect January 1, 2019.

(b) The amendment to subsection (a) abrogating the scheduled repeal of subsections (g) and (h) of Section 4 of Article VII of the State Constitution as it existed in 2017, shall take effect January 1, 2019.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the following statement be placed on the ballot:

#### CONSTITUTIONAL AMENDMENT

#### ARTICLE XII, SECTION 27

LIMITATIONS ON PROPERTY TAX ASSESSMENTS.—Proposing an amendment to the State Constitution to permanently retain provisions currently in effect, which limit property tax assessment increases on specified nonhomestead real property, except for school district taxes, to 10 percent each year. If approved, the amendment removes the scheduled repeal of such provisions in 2019 and shall take effect January 1, 2019.

—was read the third time by title.

On motion by Senator Lee, **CS for HJR 21** was passed by the required constitutional three-fifths vote of the membership and certified to the House. The vote on passage was:

Yeas-35

Baxley Gainer Powell Bean Galvano Rader Benacquisto Garcia Rodriguez Gibson Book Rouson Bracv Grimsley Simmons Bradley Hutson Simpson Brandes Latvala Stargel Bravnon Lee Steube Mayfield Broxson Stewart Campbell Montford Thurston Young Clemens Passidomo Flores Perry

Nays-None

Vote after roll call:

Yea-Mr. President

Vote preference:

April 27, 2017: Yea-Farmer

Consideration of HB 7067 and HB 7045 was deferred.

CS for CS for SB 716—A bill to be entitled An act relating to real estate appraisers; amending s. 475.451, F.S.; revising authorized methods of instruction and certain requirements for specified real estate practice courses; amending s. 475.611, F.S.; defining and redefining terms; amending s. 475.612, F.S.; authorizing appraisers to perform real property evaluations in connection with certain federally regulated transactions; requiring such appraisers to comply with certain standards; requiring the Florida Real Estate Appraisal Board to adopt rules; providing construction; repealing s. 475.6175, F.S., relating to registered trainee appraisers; amending s. 475.621, F.S.; requiring the Department of Business and Professional Regulation to transmit a specified roster to a certain appraisal subcommittee; requiring the department to collect an annual fee from certain appraisal management companies and transmit the fee to such appraisal subcommittee; requiring the board to establish a certain procedure and adopt rules; amending s. 475.6235, F.S.; deleting an exception by which the board may grant a registration to a person otherwise deemed not qualified; revising applicability; amending s. 475.6245, F.S.; authorizing the board to deny an application for renewal of an appraisal management company's registration on specified grounds; adding certain grounds for discipline by the board against appraisal management companies; reenacting s. 475.626(1)(b), F.S., relating to violations and penalties, to incorporate the amendment made to s. 475.6245, F.S., in a reference thereto; amending s. 475.628, F.S.; authorizing the board to adopt rules establishing certain standards of practice for nonfederally related transactions; providing requirements and construction for such standards; reenacting s. 475.629, F.S., relating to retention of records, to incorporate the amendment made by the act to s. 475.611, F.S., in a reference thereto; providing an effective date.

—was read the third time by title.

Pending further consideration of **CS for CS for SB 716**, pursuant to Rule 3.11(3), there being no objection, **CS for CS for HB 927** was withdrawn from the Committees on Regulated Industries; Appropriations Subcommittee on General Government; and Appropriations.

On motion by Senator Passidomo, by two-thirds vote-

CS for CS for HB 927-A bill to be entitled An act relating to real estate appraisers; amending s. 475.451, F.S.; revising authorized methods of instruction and certain requirements for specified real estate practice courses; amending s. 475.611, F.S.; defining and redefining terms; amending s. 475.612, F.S.; authorizing appraisers to perform evaluations; requiring appraisers to comply with specified standards for evaluations; repealing s. 475.6175, F.S., relating to registered trainee appraisers; amending s. 475.621, F.S.; requiring the Department of Business and Professional Regulation to transmit a specified roster to an appraisal subcommittee; requiring the department and the Florida Real Estate Appraisal Board to collect an annual fee from certain appraisal management companies and transmit such fee to the appraisal subcommittee; requiring the board to adopt certain rules; amending s. 475.6235, F.S.; deleting an exception to a provision that deems a specified person unqualified for registration as an appraisal management company; revising applicability; amending s. 475.6245, F.S.; authorizing the board to deny an appraisal management company's registration renewal application; prohibiting an appraisal management company from requiring or attempting to require a client to sign a certain agreement; reenacting s. 475.626(1)(b), F.S., relating to violations and penalties, to incorporate the amendment made by the act to s. 475.6245, F.S., in a reference thereto; amending s. 475.628, F.S.; authorizing the board to adopt rules establishing certain standards of practice; reenacting s. 475.629, F.S., relating to retention of records, to incorporate the amendment made by the act to s. 475.611, F.S., in a reference thereto; providing an effective date.

—a companion measure, was substituted for CS for CS for SB 716 and read the second time by title.

On motion by Senator Passidomo, by two-thirds vote, **CS for CS for HB 927** was read the third time by title, passed, and certified to the House. The vote on passage was:

Yeas—35

Baxley Gainer Powell Bean Galvano Rader Benacquisto Garcia Rodriguez Book Gibson Rouson Bracy Grimsley Simmons Bradley Hutson Simpson Brandes Latvala Stargel Braynon Lee Steube Mavfield Broxson Stewart Campbell Montford Thurston Passidomo Clemens Young Flores Perry

Navs-None

Vote after roll call:

Yea-Mr. President

Vote preference:

April 27, 2017: Yea—Farmer

#### THE PRESIDENT PRESIDING

CS for SB 392—A bill to be entitled An act relating to high school graduation requirements; amending s. 1003.41, F.S.; revising the requirements for the Next Generation Sunshine State Standards to include financial literacy; amending s. 1003.4282, F.S.; revising the required credits for a standard high school diploma to include one-half credit of instruction in personal financial literacy and money management and seven and one-half, rather than eight, credits in electives; providing an effective date.

—as amended April 19, was read the third time by title.

Pursuant to Rule 7.1(1), there being no objection, consideration of the following late-filed amendment was allowed:

Senators Latvala and Benacquisto offered the following amendment which was moved by Senator Latvala and adopted by two-thirds vote:

Amendment 1 (591912) (with title amendment)—Before line 34 insert:

Section 1. This act may be cited as the "Dorothy L. Hukill Financial Literacy Education Act."

And the title is amended as follows:

Delete line 3 and insert: requirements; providing a short title; amending s. 1003.41, F.S.; revising the

#### **CO-INTRODUCERS**

On motion by the President, the following Senators were recorded as co-introducers of **CS for SB 392**.

The vote was:

Yeas-36

Mr. President	Flores	Perry
Baxley	Gainer	Powell
Bean	Galvano	Rader
Benacquisto	Garcia	Rodriguez
Book	Gibson	Rouson
Bracy	Grimsley	Simmons
Bradley	Hutson	Simpson
Brandes	Latvala	Stargel
Braynon	Lee	Steube
Broxson	Mayfield	Stewart
Campbell	Montford	Thurston
Clemens	Passidomo	Young

Nays-None

On motion by Senator Garcia, **CS for SB 392**, as amended, was passed, ordered engrossed, and certified to the House. The vote on passage was:

Yeas-36

Mr. President	Flores	Perry
Baxley	Gainer	Powell
Bean	Galvano	Rader
Benacquisto	Garcia	Rodriguez
Book	Gibson	Rouson
Bracy	Grimsley	Simmons
Bradley	Hutson	Simpson
Brandes	Latvala	Stargel
Braynon	Lee	Steube
Broxson	Mayfield	Stewart
Campbell	Montford	Thurston
Clemens	Passidomo	Young

Nays-None

Vote preference:

April 27, 2017: Yea-Farmer

**HB 7067**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to a review under the Open Government Sunset Review Act; amending s. 626.84195, F.S.; revising the definition of the term "proprietary business information" as used in an exemption from public record requirements relating to information provided by title insurance agencies and insurers to the Office of Insurance Regulation; removing the scheduled repeal of an exemption; providing an effective date.

—was read the third time by title.

On motion by Senator Flores, **HB 7067** was passed and certified to the House. The vote on passage was:

Yeas-36

Mr. President	Flores	Perry
Baxley	Gainer	Powell
Bean	Galvano	Rader
Benacquisto	Garcia	Rodriguez
Book	Gibson	Rouson
Bracy	Grimsley	Simmons
Bradley	Hutson	Simpson
Brandes	Latvala	Stargel
Braynon	Lee	Steube
Broxson	Mayfield	Stewart
Campbell	Montford	Thurston
Clemens	Passidomo	Young

Nays-None

Vote preference:

April 27, 2017: Yea-Farmer

**HB 7045**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to a review under the Open Government Sunset Review Act; amending s. 717.117, F.S., relating to an exemption from public record requirements for social security numbers and property identifiers contained in reports of unclaimed property; removing the scheduled repeal of the exemption; providing an effective date.

—was read the third time by title.

On motion by Senator Flores, **HB 7045** was passed and certified to the House. The vote on passage was:

Yeas-35

Baxley	Gainer	Powell
Bean	Galvano	Rader
Benacquisto	Garcia	Rodriguez
Book	Gibson	Rouson
Bracy	Grimsley	Simmons
Bradley	Hutson	Simpson
Brandes	Latvala	Stargel
Braynon	Lee	Steube
Broxson	Mayfield	Stewart
Campbell	Montford	Thurston
Clemens	Passidomo	Young
Flores	Perry	0

Nays-None

Vote after roll call:

Yea-Mr. President

Vote preference:

April 27, 2017: Yea-Farmer

# MOTIONS RELATING TO COMMITTEE REFERENCE

On motion by Senator Grimsley, by two-thirds vote, SB 1074, SB 1286, and SB 1758 were withdrawn from the committees of reference and further consideration.

#### **MOTIONS**

On motion by Senator Benacquisto, the rules were waived and CS for SB 90, CS for SB 38, and CS for CS for SB 400 were retained on the Special Order Calendar.

#### REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

Pursuant to Rule 4.17(1), the Rules Chair, Majority Leader, and Minority Leader submit the following bills to be placed on the Special Order Calendar for Wednesday, April 26, 2017: CS for SB 1136, SB 1390, SB 7002, CS for SB 90, CS for SB 38, CS for SB 102, CS for CS for SB 368, CS for CS for SB 1338, CS for CS for SB 370, CS for CS for SB 800, CS for CS for SB 890, CS for CS for SB 896, CS for CS for SB 430, SB 438, CS for SB 1224, CS for CS for SB 1272, SB 114, CS for CS for SB 182, SB 256, CS for CS for SB 414, CS for CS for SB 674, SB 1094, CS for CS for SB 1726, SB 1620, CS for CS for SB 1604, CS for CS for SB 1590, CS for SB 1452, CS for SR 1440, CS for CS for SB 660, CS for CS for SB 496, CS for CS for SB 400.

Respectfully submitted, Lizbeth Benacquisto, Rules Chair Wilton Simpson, Majority Leader Oscar Braynon II, Minority Leader

The Committee on Rules recommends the following pass: CS for SB 14; CS for SB 40; CS for SB 42; CS for SB 46; CS for CS for SB 110; CS for CS for SB 304; SB 314; CS for SB 328; CS for CS for SB 474; CS for CS for SB 492; CS for SB 616; SB 720; SB 762; CS for CS for SB 790; CS for CS for SB 830; SB 862; SB 914; CS for SB 1002; CS for SB 1084; CS for SB 1206; SB 1252; CS for SB 1348; SCR 1360; SB 1408; SB 1470; CS for SB 1520; SB 1622; CS for SB 1678; SB 7014; SB 7028

#### The bills were placed on the Calendar.

The Committee on Appropriations recommends committee substitutes for the following: CS for CS for SB 150; SB 360; SB 714; CS for CS for SB 764; CS for SB 766; CS for SB 842; CS for SB 844; CS for SB 876; CS for SB 1018; SB 1670

The Committee on Rules recommends committee substitutes for the following: CS for CS for SB 190; CS for SB 198; CS for CS for SB 206; CS for CS for SB 466; CS for CS for SB 588; CS for SB 726; CS for SB 832; CS for CS for SB 840; CS for SB 1008; SB 1238; SB 1526; CS for SB 1682

The bills with committee substitute attached were placed on the Calendar.

# INTRODUCTION AND REFERENCE OF BILLS

#### FIRST READING

By the Committee on Governmental Oversight and Accountability-

SB 7030—A bill to be entitled An act relating to retirement; creating s. 112.1816, F.S.; defining the term "firefighter"; establishing a presumption as to a firefighter's condition or impairment of health caused by certain types of cancer he or she contracts in the line of duty; specifying criteria a firefighter must meet to be entitled to the presumption; requiring an employing agency to provide a physical examination for a firefighter; specifying circumstances under which the presumption does not apply; providing for applicability; amending s. 121.053, F.S.; authorizing renewed membership in the Florida Retirement System for retirees who are reemployed in a position eligible for the Elected Officers' Class under certain circumstances; amending s. 121.055, F.S.;

providing for renewed membership in the retirement system for retirees of the Senior Management Service Optional Annuity Program who are reemployed on or after a specified date; closing the Senior Management Service Optional Annuity Program to new members after a specified date; amending s. 121.091, F.S.; revising criteria for eligibility of payment of death benefits to the surviving children of a Special Risk Class member killed in the line of duty under specified circumstances; conforming a provision to changes made by the act; amending s. 121.122, F.S.; requiring that certain retirees who are reemployed on or after a specified date be renewed members in the investment plan; providing exceptions; specifying that creditable service does not accrue for employment during a specified period; prohibiting certain funds from being paid into a renewed member's investment plan account for a specified period of employment; requiring the renewed member to satisfy vesting requirements; prohibiting a renewed member from receiving specified disability benefits; specifying limitations and requirements; requiring the employer and the retiree to make applicable contributions to the renewed member's investment plan account; providing for the transfer of contributions; authorizing a renewed member to receive additional credit toward the health insurance subsidy under certain circumstances; prohibiting participation in the pension plan; providing that a retiree reemployed on or after a specified date in a regularly established position eligible for the State University System Optional Retirement Program or State Community College System Optional Retirement Program is a renewed member of that program; specifying limitations and requirements; requiring the employer and the retiree to make applicable contributions; amending s. 121.4501, F.S.; revising definitions; revising a provision relating to acknowledgement of an employee's election to participate in the investment plan; enrolling certain employees in the pension plan from their date of hire until they are automatically enrolled in the investment plan or timely elect enrollment in the pension plan; providing certain members with a specified time to choose participation in the pension plan or the investment plan; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 121.591, F.S.; authorizing payment of death benefits to the surviving spouse or surviving children of a member in the investment plan; establishing qualifications and eligibility requirements for receipt of such benefits; prescribing the method of calculating the benefit; specifying circumstances under which benefit payments are terminated; amending s. 121.5912, F.S.; revising a provision regarding program qualification under the Internal Revenue Code and rulemaking authority, to conform to changes made by the act; amending s. 121.735, F.S.; revising allocations to fund line-of-duty death benefits for investment plan members, to conform to changes made by the act; requiring the Legislature to review specified cancer research programs by a certain date; revising employer contribution rates to fund changes made by the act; providing a directive to the Division of Law Revision and Information; providing a declaration of important state interest; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

### **COMMITTEE SUBSTITUTES**

# FIRST READING

By the Committee on Judiciary; and Senator Steube-

CS for SB 14—A bill to be entitled An act for the relief of Lillian Beauchamp, as the personal representative of the Estate of Aaron Beauchamp, by the St. Lucie County School Board; providing for an appropriation to compensate the Estate of Aaron Beauchamp for his wrongful death as a result of the negligence of the St. Lucie County School District; providing a limitation on the payment of compensation, fees, and costs; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Appropriations; Judiciary; and Criminal Justice; and Senators Steube, Baxley, Passidomo, Artiles, and Mayfield—

CS for CS for SB 150—A bill to be entitled An act relating to controlled substances; amending s. 381.887, F.S.; providing that certain emergency responders and crime laboratory personnel may possess, store, and administer emergency opioid antagonists; amending s. 782.04, F.S.; providing that unlawful distribution of specified controlled substances and analogs or mixtures thereof by an adult which proximately cause a death is murder; providing criminal penalties; creating s. 893.015, F.S.; specifying purpose relating to drug abuse prevention

and control; providing that a reference to ch. 893, F.S., or to any section or portion thereof, includes all subsequent amendments; amending s. 893.03, F.S.; adding certain synthetic opioid substitute compounds to the list of Schedule I controlled substances; amending s. 893.13, F.S.; prohibiting possession of more than 10 grams of specified substances; providing criminal penalties; amending s. 893.135, F.S.; revising the substances that constitute the offenses of trafficking and capital trafficking in, and capital importation of, hydrocodone and oxycodone; creating the offense of trafficking in fentanyl; providing penalties and specifying minimum terms of imprisonment and fines based on the quantity involved in the offense; revising the substances that constitute the offenses of trafficking in phencyclidine and capital importation of phencyclidine; revising the substances that constitute trafficking in phenethylamines and capital manufacture or importation of phenethylamines; creating the offense of trafficking in synthetic cannabinoids; providing penalties and specifying minimum terms of imprisonment and fines based on the quantity involved in the offense; creating the offenses of trafficking in n-benzyl phenethylamines and capital manufacture or importation of a n-benzyl phenethylamine compound; providing penalties and specifying minimum terms of imprisonment and fines based on the quantity involved in the offense; reenacting and amending s. 921.0022, F.S.; ranking offenses on the offense severity ranking chart of the Criminal Punishment Code; incorporating the amendments made by the act in cross-references to amended provisions; reenacting ss. 39.806(1)(d), 63.089(4)(b), 95.11(10), 775.082(1)(b) and (3)(a), (b), and (c), 775.0823(1) and (2), 921.16(1), 948.06(8)(c), 948.062(1)(a), 985.265(3)(b), 1012.315(1)(d), and 1012.467(2)(g), relating to grounds for termination of parental rights, proceeding to terminate parental rights pending adoption, limitations other than for the recovery of real property, penalties, violent offenses committed against specified officials, when sentences to be concurrent and when consecutive, violation of probation or community control, reviewing and reporting serious offenses committed by offenders placed on probation or community control, detention transfer and release, disqualification from employment, and noninstructional contractors who are permitted access to school grounds when students are present, respectively, to incorporate the amendments made by the act in cross-references to amended provisions; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Rules; Community Affairs; and Regulated Industries; and Senator Perry—

CS for CS for CS for SB 190—A bill to be entitled An act relating to alarm systems; amending s. 489.529, F.S.; providing an exclusion from the requirement for a verification call prior to alarm dispatch for specified premises under certain circumstances; requiring alarm monitoring companies to make reasonable efforts to inform certain customers of specified rights; amending s. 553.793, F.S.; redefining the term "low-voltage alarm system project" to include low-voltage electric fences; defining the term "low-voltage electric fence"; providing requirements for a low-voltage electric fence to be permitted as a low-voltage alarm system project; conforming a cross-reference; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Rules; and Environmental Preservation and Conservation; and Senators Stewart and Rodriguez—

CS for CS for SB 198—A bill to be entitled An act relating to the Environmental Regulation Commission; amending s. 20.255, F.S.; requiring the Governor to appoint a new member to the commission within a certain timeframe after the occurrence of a vacancy; amending s. 403.805, F.S.; requiring certain proposed rules submitted to the commission to receive specified vote totals for approval or modification; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Rules; Banking and Insurance; and Judiciary; and Senators Passidomo and Brandes—

CS for CS for SB 206—A bill to be entitled An act relating to wills and trusts; amending s. 731.201, F.S.; revising the definition of the term "will" to include electronic wills; amending s. 732.506, F.S.; excluding electronic wills from specified methods to revoke a will; creating s. 732.521, F.S.; providing a short title; creating s. 732.522, F.S.; defining terms; creating s. 732.523, F.S.; specifying requirements that must be satisfied in the execution of electronic wills; creating s. 732.524,

F.S.; providing requirements for self-proof of electronic wills; creating s. 732.525, F.S.; specifying the circumstances under which a person is deemed to be in the presence of or appearing before another person; providing that an electronic record satisfies the requirement that a record be in writing; providing that an electronic signature satisfies the requirement that a document be signed; providing requirements for certain documents to be deemed executed in this state; creating s. 732.526, F.S.; authorizing an electronic will of a nonresident of this state which is properly executed in this or another state to be offered for and admitted to probate in this state; providing the venue for the probate of such electronic will; creating s. 732.527, F.S.; specifying requirements for service as a qualified custodian; requiring qualified custodians to provide access to or information concerning the electronic will, or the electronic record containing the electronic will, only to specified persons or as directed by a court; authorizing a qualified custodian to destroy the electronic record of an electronic will after a certain date; providing conditions under which a qualified custodian may cease serving as a qualified custodian; requiring a qualified custodian to cease serving in such capacity upon the written request of the testator; requiring that a successor qualified custodian agree in writing to serve in that capacity for an electronic will before succeeding to office; specifying what constitutes an affidavit of a qualified custodian; requiring a qualified custodian to deliver certain documents upon request from the testator; prohibiting a qualified custodian from charging the testator a fee for such documents under certain circumstances; providing that a qualified custodian is liable for certain damages under certain circumstances; prohibiting a qualified custodian from terminating or suspending access to, or downloads of, an electronic will by the testator; requiring a qualified custodian to deposit an electronic will with the court upon receiving information that the testator is dead; prohibiting a qualified custodian from charging a fee for certain actions taken upon the death of the testator; requiring a qualified custodian to keep certain information confidential; amending s. 733.201, F.S.; providing for the proof of electronic wills; providing requirements for admitting an electronic will that is not self-proved into probate; providing that a paper copy of an electronic will constitutes an "original" of the electronic will subject to certain conditions; amending s. 736.0103, F.S.; redefining the term "interests of the beneficiaries"; amending s. 736.0105, F.S.; deleting a requirement that a trust be for the benefit of the trust's beneficiaries; amending s. 736.0109, F.S.; revising provisions relating to notice or sending of electronic trust documents; providing requirements for such documents to be deemed sent; requiring a certain authorization to specify documents subject to electronic posting; revising requirements for a recipient to electronically access such documents; prohibiting the termination of a recipient's electronic access to such documents from invalidating certain notice or sending of electronic trust documents; tolling specified limitations periods under certain circumstances; providing requirements for electronic access to such documents to be deemed terminated by a sender; providing applicability; amending s. 736.0110, F.S.; providing that the Attorney General has standing to assert certain rights in certain proceedings; amending s. 736.0403, F.S.; providing that, for purposes of establishing the validity of the testamentary aspects of a revocable trust, the qualified custodian of the trust instrument may not also be a trustee of the trust; amending s. 736.0404, F.S.; deleting a restriction on the purpose for which a trust is created; amending s. 736.04117, F.S.; defining and redefining terms; authorizing an authorized trustee to appoint all or part of the principal of a trust to a second trust under certain circumstances; providing requirements for the second trust and its beneficiaries; providing that the second trust may retain, omit, or create specified powers; authorizing the term of the second trust to extend beyond the term of the first trust; providing requirements for distributions to a second trust when the authorized trustee does not have absolute power; providing requirements for such second trust; providing requirements for grants of power by the second trust; authorizing a second trust created by an authorized trustee without absolute power to grant absolute power to the second trust's trustee; authorizing an authorized trustee to appoint the principal of a first trust to a supplemental needs trust under certain circumstances; providing requirements for such supplemental needs trust; prohibiting an authorized trustee from distributing the principal of a trust in a manner that would reduce specified tax benefits; prohibiting the distribution of S corporation stock from a first trust to a second trust under certain circumstances; prohibiting a settlor from being treated as the owner of a second trust if he or she was not treated as the owner of the first trust; prohibiting an authorized trustee from distributing a trust's interest in property to a second trust if it is subject to specified rules of the Internal Revenue Code; prohibiting the exercise of power to

invade a trust's principal to increase an authorized trustee's compensation or relieve him or her from certain liability; specifying who an authorized trustee must notify when he or she exercises his or her power to invade the trust's principal; specifying the documents that the authorized trustee must provide with such notice; amending s. 736.0708, F.S.; providing that a cotrustee is entitled to reasonable compensation when the trust does not specify compensation; providing that reasonable compensation may be greater for multiple trustees than for a single trustee; amending s. 736.08135, F.S.; revising applicability; amending s. 736.1008, F.S.; clarifying that certain knowledge by a beneficiary does not cause a claim to accrue for breach of trust or commence the running of a period of limitations or laches; providing legislative intent; providing for retroactive application; amending s. 736.1201, F.S.; defining the term "delivery of notice"; conforming a provision to changes made by the act; amending s. 736.1205, F.S.; requiring an authorized trustee to provide certain notice to the Attorney General rather than the state attorney; providing applicability; amending ss. 736.1206, 736.1207, 736.1208, and 736.1209, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; providing effective dates.

By the Committee on Appropriations; and Senators Stargel and Grimsley—  $\,$ 

CS for SB 360—A bill to be entitled An act relating to a middle school study; requiring the Department of Education to solicit for a contract to conduct a comprehensive study of states with nationally recognized high-performing middle schools in reading and mathematics; specifying areas that must be reviewed in conducting the study; requiring a report to the Governor, the State Board of Education, and the Legislature by a specified time; providing for expiration; providing an appropriation; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Rules; Commerce and Tourism; and Transportation; and Senators Hutson, Gainer, and Broxson—

CS for CS for CS for SB 466—A bill to be entitled An act relating to motor vehicle warranty repairs and recall repairs; amending s. 320.64, F.S.; prohibiting a manufacturer, factory branch, distributor, or importer from denying a claim of a motor vehicle dealer, reducing compensation to a motor vehicle dealer, or processing a chargeback to a motor vehicle dealer because of specified circumstances; creating s. 320.6407, F.S.; requiring a manufacturer, factory branch, distributor, or importer to compensate a motor vehicle dealer for a used motor vehicle under specified circumstances; providing retroactive applicability; specifying the purpose of a certain written statement; requiring the manufacturer, factory branch, distributor, or importer to pay the compensation within a specified timeframe after the motor vehicle dealer's application for payment; requiring such applications to be submitted monthly, as necessary, through the manufacturer's, factory branch's, distributor's, or importer's warranty application system or certain other system or process; providing for calculation of the amount of compensation; providing applicability; reenacting s. 320.6992, F.S., relating to applicability of specified provisions to systems of distribution of motor vehicles in this state, to incorporate s. 320.6407, F.S., as created by the act, in references thereto; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Rules; Criminal Justice; and Health Policy; and Senator Passidomo—

CS for CS for SB 588—A bill to be entitled An act relating to drug overdoses; providing legislative findings and intent; amending s. 395.1041, F.S.; requiring hospitals that have an emergency department to develop a best practices policy to promote the prevention of unintentional drug overdoses; authorizing the policy to include certain processes, guidelines, uses of professionals or specialists, and protocols; providing construction; creating s. 401.253, F.S.; authorizing certain entities to report controlled substance overdoses to the Department of Health; defining the term "overdose"; providing requirements for such reports; providing immunity for persons who make reports in good faith; providing that a failure to report is not a basis for licensure discipline; requiring the department to produce a quarterly report and share the data with specified entities; providing for use of such data; providing an effective date.

By the Committee on Appropriations; and Senator Garcia-

CS for SB 714—A bill to be entitled An act relating to comprehensive transitional education programs; amending s. 393.0678, F.S.; authorizing the Agency for Persons with Disabilities to petition a court for the appointment of a receiver for a comprehensive transitional education program under certain circumstances; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Rules; and Ethics and Elections; and Senators Powell and Campbell—  $\,$ 

CS for CS for SB 726—A bill to be entitled An act relating to vote-by-mail ballots; amending s. 101.69, F.S.; authorizing an elector to vote by personally delivering his or her completed vote-by-mail ballot to an early voting site in the elector's county of residence during the site's hours of operation; requiring the Division of Elections to adopt rules; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Appropriations; Community Affairs; and Governmental Oversight and Accountability; and Senator Baxley—

CS for CS for CS for SB 764—A bill to be entitled An act relating to an ad valorem tax exemption for first responders; amending s. 196.011. F.S.; specifying the information to be included in an application for certain tax exemptions; creating s. 196.102, F.S.; providing definitions; providing an exemption from ad valorem taxation for certain first responders under specified conditions; providing procedures for applying for the exemption; specifying requirements for documents that serve as prima facie evidence of entitlement to the exemption; providing that total and permanent disabilities resulting from cardiac events do not qualify for the exemption except when certain conditions are met; providing that applicants have a continuing duty to notify property appraisers of certain changes; providing that the exemption carries over to the benefit of surviving spouses under certain circumstances; providing requirements relating to the date of granting an exemption and the refund of excess taxes; providing a criminal penalty for knowingly or willfully giving false information to claim the exemption; specifying a deadline and procedures for applying for the exemption for the 2017 tax year; specifying procedures for petitioning a denial with the value adjustment board; authorizing the Department of Revenue to adopt emergency rules; providing retroactive operation; providing an effective

By the Committees on Appropriations; and Criminal Justice; and Senators Rodriguez, Young, and Farmer—

CS for CS for SB 766—A bill to be entitled An act relating to payment card offenses; amending s. 817.625, F.S.; revising definitions; revising terminology; revising the offenses of using a scanning device or reencoder with the intent to defraud; prohibiting the use of a skimming device with intent to defraud; prohibiting the possession, sale, or delivery of a skimming device; providing criminal penalties; amending s. 921.0022, F.S.; ranking the offense of possessing, selling, or delivering a skimming device on level 4 of the offense severity ranking chart; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Rules; and Criminal Justice; and Senator Young—  $\,$ 

CS for CS for SB 832—A bill to be entitled An act relating to unmanned devices; amending s. 316.003, F.S.; revising and providing definitions; amending s. 316.008, F.S.; authorizing operation of personal delivery devices within a county or municipality under certain circumstances; providing construction; providing exceptions; creating s. 316.2071, F.S.; providing requirements for the operation of personal delivery devices; requiring specified insurance coverage; amending s. 320.01, F.S.; redefining the term "motor vehicle"; amending s. 320.02, F.S.; exempting personal delivery devices from certain registration insurance requirements; amending ss. 324.021, and 324.022, F.S.; redefining the term "motor vehicle"; creating s. 330.41, F.S.; providing a short title; defining terms; providing that, except as provided in federal regulations, authorizations, or exemptions, the authority to regulate the operation of unmanned aircraft systems is vested in the state; prohi-

biting a political subdivision from enacting or enforcing certain ordinances or resolutions relating to unmanned aircraft systems; providing that the authority of local government to enact or enforce local ordinances relating to nuisances, voyeurism, harassment, reckless endangerment, property damage, or other illegal acts arising from the use of unmanned aircraft systems is not limited, subject to certain requirements; requiring persons seeking to restrict or limit the operation of drones in close proximity to certain infrastructure or facilities to apply to the Federal Aviation Administration; prohibiting a person from knowingly and willfully operating a drone over or allowing a drone to make contact with or come within a certain distance of certain critical infrastructure facilities; providing that such a violation is a misdemeanor punishable under specified provisions of ch. 775, F.S.; providing an exemption from specified prohibited acts; providing for future sunset of a certain requirement; providing construction; creating s. 330.411, F.S.; prohibiting a person from possessing or operating an unmanned aircraft or unmanned aircraft system with certain attached weapons or devices; amending s. 934.50, F.S.; providing that the use of a drone by a communications service provider or contractor is not prohibited under certain provisions of ch. 934, F.S.; amending ss. 316.2128, 316.545, 316.613, and 655.960, F.S.; conforming cross-references; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Rules; Governmental Oversight and Accountability; and Health Policy; and Senator Clemens—

CS for CS for CS for SB 840—A bill to be entitled An act relating to controlled substance prescribing; providing legislative findings; requiring that specified physicians who are registered with the United States Drug Enforcement Administration to prescribe controlled substances complete a continuing education course before a certain date; specifying requirements for the continuing education course; authorizing the course to be offered in a distance learning format; creating grounds for disciplinary actions for failure to meet the course requirements; providing that completion of the course is a condition of licensure renewal as of a certain date; amending s. 893.055, F.S.; revising requirements for reporting the dispensing of controlled substances; limiting an exception to reporting requirements for certain facilities that dispense controlled substances; authorizing certain employees of the United States Department of Veterans Affairs access to certain information in the prescription drug monitoring program database; specifying when a revised reporting requirement takes effect; providing effective dates.

By the Committees on Appropriations; and Transportation; and Senator Galvano—

CS for CS for SB 842—A bill to be entitled An act relating to the South Florida Regional Transportation Authority; creating s. 343.545, F.S.; defining terms; authorizing the South Florida Regional Transportation Authority, in conjunction with the operation of a certain commuter rail service, to have the power to assume specified indemnification and insurance obligations, subject to certain requirements; amending s. 343.52, F.S.; defining the term "department"; amending s. 343.53, F.S.; conforming a cross-reference; amending s. 343.54, F.S.; prohibiting the South Florida Regional Transportation Authority from entering into, extending, or renewing certain contracts or agreements without the Department of Transportation's approval of the authority's expenditures; amending s. 343.58, F.S.; providing that certain funds constitute state financial assistance for specified purposes; requiring that certain funds be paid pursuant to a written agreement between the department and the authority; providing certain required terms for the written agreement between the department and the authority; authorizing the department to advance the authority certain funding, subject to certain requirements; requiring the authority to promptly provide the department with any additional documentation or information required by the department for its evaluation of the proposed uses of certain state funds; amending s. 341.302, F.S.; authorizing the department to agree to assume certain indemnification and insurance obligations under certain circumstances; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Appropriations; and Criminal Justice; and Senators Simmons and Baxley—

CS for CS for SB 844—A bill to be entitled An act relating to criminal offenses involving tombs and memorials; amending s. 872.02, F.S.; providing that a person who willfully and knowingly excavates, exposes, moves, or removes the contents of a grave or tomb commits a felony; revising applicability; authorizing an owner, officer, employee, or agent of specified cemeteries to relocate the contents of a grave or tomb, subject to certain conditions; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Appropriations; and Health Policy; and Senators Young, Bean, and Rouson—

CS for CS for SB 876—A bill to be entitled An act relating to health care practitioners; amending s. 456.076, F.S.; revising provisions related to impaired practitioner programs; providing definitions; deleting a requirement that the Department of Health designate approved programs by rule; deleting a requirement authorizing the department to adopt by rule the manner in which consultants work with the department in intervention, in evaluating and treating professionals, in providing and monitoring continued care of impaired professionals, and in expelling professionals from the program; authorizing, instead of requiring, the department to retain one or more consultants to operate its impaired practitioner program; requiring the department to establish the terms and conditions of the program by contract; providing contract terms; requiring consultants to establish the terms of monitoring impaired practitioners; authorizing consultants to consider the recommendations of certain persons in establishing the terms of monitoring; authorizing consultants to modify monitoring terms to protect the health, safety, and welfare of the public; requiring consultants to assist the department and licensure boards on matters relating to impaired practitioners; making technical changes; requiring the department to refer practitioners to consultants under certain circumstances; authorizing consultants to withhold certain information about self-reporting participants from the department under certain circumstances to encourage self-reporting; requiring consultants to disclose all information relating to practitioners who are terminated from the program for material noncompliance; providing that all information obtained by a consultant retains its confidential or exempt status; providing that consultants, and certain agents of consultants, may not be held liable financially or have a cause of action for damages brought against them for disclosing certain information or for any other act or omission relating to the program; authorizing consultants to contract with a school or program to provide services to certain students; amending s. 401.411, F.S.; providing that an impaired practitioner may be reported to a consultant rather than the department under certain circumstances; amending s. 455.227, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 456.0635, F.S.; providing that, under certain circumstances, a board or, if there is no board, the department, is not required to refuse to admit certain candidates to an examination, to issue a license, certificate, or registration to certain applicants, or to renew a license, certificate, or registration of certain applicants if they have successfully completed a pretrial diversion program; providing applicability; amending ss. 456.072, 457.109, 458.331, 459.015, 460.413, 461.013, 462.14, 463.016, and 464.018, F.S.; providing that an impaired practitioner may be reported to a consultant rather than the department under certain circumstances; amending s. 464.204, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending ss. 465.016, 466.028, 467.203, 468.217, and 468.3101, F.S.; providing that an impaired practitioner may be reported to a consultant rather than the department under certain circumstances; amending s. 474.221, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 483.825, F.S.; providing that certain persons may be reported to a consultant rather than the department under certain circumstances; creating s. 456.0495, F.S.; requiring licensed midwives and health care providers to report adverse incidents to the department within a certain period; requiring the department to adopt rules establishing guidelines for reporting specified adverse incidents; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Rules; and Banking and Insurance; and Senators Perry and Bradley—

CS for CS for SB 1008—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public records; creating s. 440.1851, F.S.; providing an exemption from public

records requirements for the personal identifying information of an injured or deceased employee which is contained in reports, notices, records, or supporting documentation held by the Department of Financial Services pursuant to the Workers' Compensation Law; defining the term "personal identifying information"; specifying circumstances under which the department may disclose such information; requiring certain entities receiving such information to maintain the confidential and exempt status of such information; providing retroactive applicability; providing a criminal penalty for willful and knowing disclosure of such information to an unauthorized person or entity; providing for future review and repeal of the exemption; providing a statement of public necessity; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Appropriations; and Environmental Preservation and Conservation; and Senators Grimsley and Galvano—

CS for CS for SB 1018-A bill to be entitled An act relating to pollution; creating s. 403.076, F.S.; providing a short title; creating s. 403.077, F.S.; providing goals and legislative findings; specifying the authority of the Department of Environmental Protection; specifying that the act does not alter or affect the emergency management responsibilities of certain other governmental entities; creating s. 403.078, F.S.; defining the term "reportable pollution release"; requiring an owner or operator of an installation at which a reportable pollution release occurred to provide certain information to the department within 24 hours after the discovery of the release; authorizing the owner or operator to amend such notice; specifying compliance and enforcement requirements; requiring owners or operators to provide notice when a reportable pollution release migrates outside the property boundaries of the installation; requiring the department to publish such information in a specified manner; requiring the department to establish an electronic mailing list; requiring the department to provide a reporting form and e-mail address for such notice; specifying that providing a notice does not constitute an admission of liability or harm; specifying penalties for violations; requiring the department to adopt rules; amending s. 403.121, F.S.; specifying penalties for failure to provide the required notice; amending s. 376.3071, F.S.; providing an exception to prompt payment requirements to subcontractors and suppliers; amending s. 376.30713, F.S.; revising legislative findings; specifying that applicants for advanced cleanup of certain individual sites are not subject to application period limitations and need not pay a certain cost-sharing commitment; requiring applications by such applicants to be accepted on a first-come, first-served basis; providing that such applications are not subject to certain ranking provisions; specifying application requirements; providing construction; increasing the amount per year that the Department of Environmental Protection may use for advanced cleanup work; specifying expenditure limitations; revising duties of property owners and responsible parties with respect to voluntary cost-share agreements; amending s. 376.3078, F.S.; providing a statement of public interest; authorizing site assessments in advance of site priority ranking under certain circumstances; specifying criteria for sites to be eligible for such assessments; specifying what must be demonstrated through such assessments; specifying criteria for the assignment of assessment tasks; specifying funding limitations; specifying the prioritization of requests; amending s. 220.1845, F.S.; increasing the total amount of an authorization for tax credits; amending s. 376.30781, F.S.; increasing the total amount of tax credits the department is responsible for allocating; providing an effective date.

By the Committee on Rules; and Senator Bean-

CS for SB 1238—A bill to be entitled An act relating to utility investments in gas reserves; amending s. 366.04, F.S.; revising the jurisdiction of the Public Service Commission over public utilities to include the approval of cost recovery for certain gas reserve investments; requiring the commission to adopt, by rule, standards by which it will determine the prudence of such investments; requiring each public utility to file with the commission a comparison of all gas reserve projects entered into on behalf of the utility and any affiliate or subsidiary of the parent company as part of its risk management plan; specifying the requirements of the filing; requiring the use of a third-party auditor for audits of associated transactions for a gas reserve project; requiring a public utility entering into a gas reserves project to have a transportation path between the project and the utility's service territory;

specifying the accounting of the costs of any new transportation in the economic analysis of projects; providing an effective date.

By the Committee on Rules; and Senator Bracy-

CS for SB 1526—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public records; amending s. 945.10, F.S.; providing that certain protected health information held by the Department of Corrections is confidential and exempt from public records requirements; authorizing the release of protected health information and other records of an inmate to certain entities, subject to specified conditions and under certain circumstances; providing a statement of public necessity; providing an effective date.

By the Committee on Appropriations; and Senator Latvala-

CS for SB 1670—A bill to be entitled An act relating to juvenile justice; amending s. 382.0255, F.S.; requiring the Department of Health to waive fees for a birth certificate issued to certain juvenile offenders; amending s. 985.25, F.S.; revising terminology; requiring that a child who meets specified criteria be placed in secure detention care until the child's detention hearing; amending s. 985.255, F.S.; revising terminology; providing an additional circumstance under which the court may order continued detention; providing criteria for a child to be a prolific juvenile offender; defining the term "arrest event"; specifying certain information and criteria that may be considered by a court only when determining whether a prolific juvenile offender should be held in secure detention; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 985.26, F.S.; revising terminology; requiring the court to place a prolific juvenile offender in certain detention care under a special detention order until disposition; specifying time limitations for secure detention for a prolific juvenile offender; defining the term "disposition"; providing for the tolling of nonsecure detention care for an alleged violation of such detention care; providing for the retention of jurisdiction by the court over a child during the tolling period; revising the calculation of detention care days served if a child violates nonsecure detention care; amending s. 985.265, F.S.; revising terminology; amending s. 985.27, F.S.; requiring secure detention for all children awaiting placement in a residential commitment program until the placement or commitment is accomplished; deleting provisions specifying the maximum number of days a child may be placed in secure detention under certain circumstances; amending s. 985.35, F.S.; requiring the adjudicatory hearing for a child who is a prolific juvenile offender to be held within a specified period unless such child requests a delay; revising the circumstances under which an adjudication of delinquency for a felony disqualifies a person from possessing a firearm; providing a declaration of important state interest; amending s. 985.514, F.S.; revising terminology; reenacting s. 790.22(8), F.S., relating to secure detention for minors charged with an offense involving BB guns, air or gas-operated guns, or electric weapons or devices, to incorporate the amendments made by the act to ss. 985.25, 985.255, and 985.26, F.S., in references thereto; reenacting s. 985.115(2), F.S., relating to release or delivery from custody, to incorporate the amendments made by the act to ss. 985.255 and 985.26, F.S., in references thereto; reenacting s. 985.13(2), F.S., relating to probable cause affidavits, to incorporate the amendments made by the act to ss. 985.255 and 985.26, F.S., in references thereto; reenacting s. 985.245(2)(b), F.S., relating to risk assessment instruments, to incorporate the amendment made by this act to s. 985.255, F.S., in a reference thereto; reenacting s. 985.255(2), F.S., relating to detention criteria and hearings, to incorporate the amendment made by this act to s. 985.26, F.S., in a reference thereto; reenacting s. 985.275(1), F.S., relating to detention of an escapee or absconder, to incorporate the amendment made by this act to s. 985.255, F.S., in a reference thereto; reenacting s. 985.319(6), F.S., relating to process and service, to incorporate the amendment made by this act to s. 985.255, F.S., in a reference thereto; providing an appropriation; providing an effective date.

By the Committees on Rules; and Regulated Industries; and Senators Garcia, Rodriguez, and Artiles—

CS for CS for SB 1682—A bill to be entitled An act relating to condominiums; amending s. 718.111, F.S.; prohibiting an officer, director, or manager of a condominium association from soliciting, offering to accept, or accepting a kickback for which consideration has not

been provided; providing criminal penalties; requiring that an officer or director charged with certain crimes be removed from office; providing requirements for filling the vacancy left by such removal; prohibiting such officer or director from being appointed or elected or having access to official condominium association records for a specified time; providing an exception; requiring an officer or director to be reinstated if the charges are resolved without a finding of guilt; prohibiting an association from hiring an attorney who represents the management company of the association; prohibiting a board member, manager, or management company from purchasing a unit at a foreclosure sale under certain circumstances; revising recordkeeping requirements; providing that the official records of an association are open to inspection by unit renters; providing that a renter of a unit has a right to inspect and copy the association's bylaws and rules; providing requirements relating to the posting of specified documents on an association's website; providing a remedy for an association's failure to provide a unit owner with a copy of the most recent financial report; requiring the Division of Florida Condominiums, Timeshares, and Mobile Homes to maintain and provide copies of financial reports; prohibiting a condominium association and its officers, directors, employees, and agents from using a debit card issued in the name of the association or billed to the association; providing that use of such a debit card for any expense that is not a lawful obligation of the association may be prosecuted as credit card fraud; providing direction to the Department of Business and Professional Regulation; amending s. 718.112, F.S.; providing board member term limits; providing an exception; deleting certification requirements relating to the recall of board members; revising the amount of time a recalled board member has to turn over records and property of the association to the board; prohibiting certain associations from employing or contracting with a service provider owned or operated by certain persons; amending s. 718.1255, F.S.; authorizing, rather than requiring, the division to employ full-time attorneys to conduct certain arbitration hearings; providing requirements for the certification of arbitrators; prohibiting the Department of Business and Professional Regulation from entering into a legal services contract for certain arbitration hearings; requiring the division to assign or enter into contracts with arbitrators; requiring arbitrators to conduct hearings within a specified period; providing an exception; providing arbitration proceeding requirements; amending s. 718.3025, F.S.; prohibiting specified parties from purchasing a unit at a foreclosure sale resulting from the association's foreclosure of association lien for unpaid assessments or from taking a deed in lieu of foreclosure; authorizing a contract with a party providing maintenance or management services to be canceled by a majority vote of certain unit owners under specified conditions; creating s. 718.3027, F.S.; providing requirements relating to board director and officer conflicts of interest; providing that certain contracts are voidable if they do not meet specified notice requirements and terminate, subject to a certain condition; defining the term "relative"; amending s. 718.303, F.S.; providing requirements relating to the suspension of voting rights of unit owners and members; prohibiting a receiver from exercising the voting rights of a unit owner whose unit is placed in receivership; amending s. 718.5012, F.S.; providing the ombudsman with an additional power; creating s. 718.71, F.S.; providing financial reporting requirements of an association; providing an effective date.

# REFERENCE CHANGES PURSUANT TO RULE 4.7(2)

By the Committee on Health and Human Services Committee; and Representative Brodeur—

HB 7007—A bill to be entitled An act relating to state group insurance program; amending s. 110.123, F.S.; revising applicability of certain definitions; defining the term "plan year"; authorizing the state insurance program to include additional benefits; authorizing an employee to use a specified portion of the state's contribution to purchase additional program benefits and supplemental benefits under certain circumstances; providing for the program to offer health plans in specified benefit levels; requiring the Department of Management Services to develop a plan for implementation of the benefit levels; providing reporting requirements; providing for expiration of the implementation plan; creating s. 110.12303, F.S.; authorizing additional benefits to be included in the program; requiring the department to contract with at least one entity that provides comprehensive pricing and inclusive services for surgery and other medical procedures; providing contract and reporting requirements; requiring the department

to contract with an entity to provide enrollees with online information on health care services and providers; providing contract and reporting requirements; creating s. 110.12304, F.S.; directing the department to contract with an independent benefits consultant; providing qualifications and duties of the independent benefits consultant; providing reporting requirements; providing that the department shall determine and recommend premiums for enrollees for the 2018 plan year; providing requirements for the determination of premiums; requiring the department to submit premium rates to the Legislative Budget Commission by a specified date for review and approval; requiring premium rates to be consistent with the total budgeted amount for the program in the General Appropriations Act for the 2017-2018 fiscal year; providing an appropriation and authorizing positions; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

# MESSAGES FROM THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

#### FIRST READING

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/CS/HB 13, as amended, and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Government Accountability Committee, Ways & Means Committee, Local, Federal & Veterans Affairs Subcommittee and Representative(s) Raburn—

CS for CS for CS for HB 13—A bill to be entitled An act relating to community redevelopment agencies; amending s. 163.356, F.S.; requiring a county or municipality, by resolution, to petition the Legislature to create a new community redevelopment agency; establishing procedures for selecting the community redevelopment agency governing body; providing reporting requirements; deleting provisions requiring certain annual reports; amending s. 163.367, F.S.; requiring ethics training for community redevelopment agency commissioners; amending s. 163.370, F.S.; establishing procurement procedures; creating s. 163.371, F.S.; providing annual reporting requirements; requiring publication of notices of reports; requiring reports to be available for inspection in designated places; requiring a community redevelopment agency to post annual reports and boundary maps on its website; creating s. 163.3755, F.S.; requiring the creation of new community redevelopment agencies to occur by special act after a date certain; providing a phase-out period for existing community redevelopment agencies under specified circumstances; creating s. 163.3756, F.S.; providing legislative findings; requiring the Department of Economic Opportunity to declare inactive community redevelopment agencies that have reported no financial activity for a specified number of years; providing hearing procedures; authorizing certain financial activity by a community redevelopment agency that is declared inactive; requiring the Department of Economic Opportunity to maintain a website identifying all inactive community redevelopment agencies; amending s. 163.387, F.S.; authorizing the county or municipality that created the community redevelopment agency to determine the level of tax increment financing for the agency; revising requirements for the expenditure of the redevelopment trust fund proceeds; revising requirements for the annual budget of a community redevelopment agency; requiring municipal community redevelopment agencies to provide annual budget to county commission; specifying allowed expenditures from the annual budget; revising requirements for use of moneys in the redevelopment trust fund for specific redevelopment projects; revising requirements for the annual audit; requiring the audit to be included with the financial report of the county or municipality that created the community redevelopment agency; amending s. 218.32, F.S.; requiring county and municipal governments to submit community redevelopment agency annual audit reports as part of an annual report; revising criteria for finding that a county or municipality failed to file a report; requiring the Department of Financial Services to provide to the Department of Economic Opportunity a list of community redevelopment agencies with no revenues, no expenditures, and no debts; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Community Affairs; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 49 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Ways & Means Committee, Local, Federal & Veterans Affairs Subcommittee and Representative(s) Eagle—

CS for CS for HB 49-A bill to be entitled An act relating to ad valorem taxation; creating s. 196.2003, F.S.; providing definitions; authorizing certain property damaged or destroyed by a natural disaster in 2016 to receive an abatement of certain property taxes; specifying procedures for a property owner to use in applying for an abatement of taxes; requiring a property appraiser to investigate the statements contained in applications that are submitted; specifying procedures for a property appraiser to use in notifying the tax collector when an applicant is entitled to an abatement; providing duties of the tax collector relating to determining the amount of the disaster relief credit; requiring the tax collector to reduce taxes in specified manner; requiring the tax collector to notify the Department of Revenue and the local governing boards of reduction in taxes; prohibiting uninhabitable residential improvements from having any value placed thereon; providing retroactive applicability; providing for expiration; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Community Affairs; Appropriations Subcommittee on Finance and Tax; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 139 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Government Accountability Committee, Ways & Means Committee and Representative(s) Ingoglia, Avila, Donalds, Eagle, Gruters, Massullo—

CS for CS for HB 139—A bill to be entitled An act relating to local tax referenda; amending s. 212.055, F.S.; requiring local government discretionary sales surtax referenda to be held on the date of a primary or general election; requiring such referenda to be approved by a specified percentage of voters for passage; defining the term "revenue neutral"; requiring public notice of intent to levy a revenue neutral local government discretionary sales surtax; prohibiting certain entities from increasing taxes that were reduced when discretionary sales surtax was levied for a specified period; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Ethics and Elections; Community Affairs; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 141 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Careers & Competition Subcommittee and Representative(s) Stevenson, Raschein, Payne—

CS for HB 141—A bill to be entitled An act relating to craft distilleries; amending s. 565.03, F.S.; providing limitations on retail sales by craft distilleries to consumers; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Regulated Industries; Commerce and Tourism; Appropriations Subcommittee on General Government; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/CS/HB 185 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Government Accountability Committee, Agriculture & Natural Resources Appropriations Subcommittee, Natural Resources & Public Lands Subcommittee and Representative(s) Lee, Albritton, Alexander, Asencio, Baez, Berman, Brodeur, Cortes, J., Davis, Diamond, Harrell, Jenne, Massullo, Newton, Nuñez, Payne, Pigman, Ponder, Raburn, Raschein, Silvers, Watson, B., Watson, C., Williams—

CS for CS for HB 185—A bill to be entitled An act relating to state park fees; creating s. 258.0142, F.S.; providing certain discounts on state park fees to specified foster and adoptive families; requiring the Division of Recreation and Parks within the Department of Environmental Protection, in consultation with the Department of Children and Families, to establish certain documentation standards and create a procedure for obtaining the discounts; requiring the division to continue a partnership with the Department of Children and Families to promote fostering and adoption of special needs children with certain events; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Environmental Preservation and Conservation; Appropriations Subcommittee on the Environment and Natural Resources; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 211 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Health Quality Subcommittee and Representative(s) Latvala—

CS for HB 211—A bill to be entitled An act relating to cosmetic product registration; amending s. 499.015, F.S.; deleting the requirement that a person who manufactures, packages, repackages, labels, or relabels a cosmetic in this state register such cosmetic biennially with the Department of Business and Professional Regulation; amending s. 499.041, F.S.; revising the annual fee for a cosmetic manufacturing permit; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending ss. 499.003 and 499.051, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Regulated Industries; Appropriations Subcommittee on General Government; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 249, as amended, and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Health & Human Services Committee, Health Quality Sub-committee and Representative(s) Rommel, Lee, Duran, Gruters, Harrell—

CS for CS for HB 249—A bill to be entitled An act relating to drug overdoses; providing legislative findings and intent; creating s. 401.253, F.S.; permitting certain entities to report controlled substance overdoses to the Department of Health; defining the term "overdose"; providing requirements for such reports; providing immunity for persons who make reports in good faith; providing that a failure to report is not a basis for licensure discipline; requiring sharing of data with specified entities; providing for use of such data; amending s. 395.1041, F.S.; requiring a hospital with an emergency department to develop a best practices policy to promote the prevention of unintentional drug over-

doses; authorizing the policy to include certain processes, guidelines, and protocols; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Health Policy; Criminal Justice; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 293 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Education Committee, PreK-12 Appropriations Subcommittee and Representative(s) Burton, Fine, Fischer, Jones, Killebrew, Ponder—

CS for CS for HB 293—A bill to be entitled An act relating to middle grades; requiring the Department of Education to solicit for a contract to conduct a comprehensive study of states with nationally recognized high-performing middle schools in reading and mathematics; requiring a report to the Governor, the State Board of Education, and the Legislature by a specified time; providing for expiration; amending s. 1003.4156, F.S.; deleting requirements related to the career and education planning course for middle grades promotion; providing an appropriation; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Education; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 351 by the required Constitutional two-thirds vote of the members voting and requests concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Oversight, Transparency & Administration Subcommittee and Representative(s) Rommel, Donalds—

**CS for HB 351**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public records and public meetings; creating s. 1004.097, F.S.; providing an exemption from public records requirements for any personal identifying information of an applicant for president, vice president, provost, or dean of a state university or Florida College System institution; providing an exemption from public meeting requirements for any meeting held for the purpose of identifying or vetting applicants for president, vice president, provost, or dean of a state university or Florida College System institution and for any portion of a meeting held for the purpose of establishing qualifications of, or any compensation framework to be offered to, such potential applicants that would disclose personal identifying information of an applicant or potential applicant; providing for applicability; requiring release of the names of specified applicants within a certain timeframe; providing for future legislative review and repeal of the exemptions; providing a statement of public necessity; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Education; Governmental Oversight and Accountability; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 421 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Commerce Committee, Insurance & Banking Subcommittee and Representative(s) Shaw—

CS for CS for HB 421—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public housing authority insurance; amending s. 624.46226, F.S.; authorizing certain business entities to join self-insurance funds participated in by certain public housing authorities for a specified purpose; authorizing reinsurance companies to issue coverage directly to certain self-insuring entities organized by a public housing authority under certain circumstances; specifying that such entities are considered insurers under

certain circumstances; requiring that reinsurance contracts issued to such entities receive the same tax treatment as contracts issued to insurance companies; revising construction; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Banking and Insurance; Community Affairs; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 435, as amended, and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Commerce Committee, Insurance & Banking Subcommittee and Representative(s) Raulerson, Moraitis—

CS for CS for HB 435-A bill to be entitled An act relating to international financial institutions; amending s. 655.005, F.S.; redefining the term "financial institution" to include international trust entities and qualified limited service affiliates; amending s. 655.059, F.S.; specifying conditions under which confidential books and records of international trust entities may be disclosed to their home-country supervisors; revising conditions for such disclosure for international banking corporations; redefining the term "home-country supervisor"; requiring books and records pertaining to trust accounts to be kept confidential by financial institutions and their directors, officers, and employees; providing an exception; providing construction; creating s. 663.001, F.S.; providing legislative intent; amending s. 663.01, F.S.; redefining terms; deleting the definition of the term "international trust company representative office"; amending s. 663.02, F.S.; revising applicability of the financial institutions codes as to international banking corporations; amending s. 663.021, F.S.; conforming a provision to changes made by the act; amending s. 663.04, F.S.; deleting international trust companies from requirements for carrying on financial institution business; conforming a provision to changes made by the act; authorizing the Office of Financial Regulation to permit certain entities that would otherwise be prohibited from carrying on financial institution business to remain open and in operation under certain circumstances; amending s. 663.05, F.S.; providing for an abbreviated application procedure for certain entities established by an international banking corporation; specifying that the Financial Services Commission, rather than the office, prescribes a certain application form; requiring the commission to adopt rules for a time limitation for an application decision after a specified date; revising conditions for the office to issue an international banking corporation license; conforming a provision to changes made by the act; amending s. 663.055, F.S.; revising capital requirements for international banking corporations; amending s. 663.06, F.S.; making technical changes; conforming a provision to changes made by the act; creating s. 663.0601, F.S.; providing an after-the-fact licensure process in the event of the acquisition, merger, or consolidation of international banking corporations; specifying conditions for such license; amending s. 663.061, F.S.; providing permissible activities for international bank agencies; amending s. 663.062, F.S.; providing permissible activities for certain international representative offices; amending s. 663.063, F.S.; providing permissible activities for international administrative offices; amending s. 663.064, F.S.; requiring the commission to adopt rules relating to permissible deposits of international branches; providing permissible activities for international branches; amending s. 663.09, F.S.; revising requirements for the maintenance of books and records of international banking corporations; authorizing the office to require international banking corporations to translate certain documents into English at the expense of the international banking corporations; amending s. 663.11, F.S.; authorizing the office to permit certain entities that would otherwise be prohibited from continuing business to remain open and in operation under certain circumstances; authorizing the commission to adopt certain rules; requiring an entity to surrender its license under certain circumstances; making technical and conforming changes; amending s. 663.12, F.S.; conforming a provision to changes made by the act; amending s. 663.17, F.S.; making technical changes; providing a directive to the Division of Law Revision and Information to create part III of ch. 663, F.S., entitled "International Trust Company Representative Offices"; creating s. 663.4001, F.S.; providing legislative intent; creating s. 663.401, F.S.; defining terms; creating s. 663.402, F.S.; providing applicability of the financial institutions codes as to international trust entities; creating s. 663.403, F.S.; providing applicability of the Florida Business Corporation Act as to international trust entities; creating s. 663.404, F.S.; specifying requirements for an international trust entity or certain related entities to conduct financial institution business; authorizing the office to permit an international trust company representative office that would otherwise be prohibited from continuing business to remain open and in operation under certain circumstances; creating s. 663.405, F.S.; providing that an international trust company representative office is not required to produce certain books and records under certain circumstances; providing applicability; creating s. 663.406, F.S.; providing requirements for applications for an international trust entity license; requiring the office to disallow certain financial resources from capitalization requirements; requiring the international trust entity to submit to the office a certain certificate; providing an abbreviated application process for certain international trust entities to establish international trust company representative offices; specifying parameters and requirements for the office in determining whether to approve or disapprove an application; requiring the commission to adopt by rule general principles regarding the adequacy of supervision of an international trust entity's foreign establishments rules; creating s. 663.407, F.S.; providing capital requirements for an international trust entity; requiring the commission to adopt rules; creating s. 663.408, F.S.; providing permissible activities under and requirements and limitations for international trust entity licenses; providing procedures, conditions, and requirements for the suspension, revocation, or surrender of an international trust entity license; creating s. 663.4081, F.S.; providing for an after-the-fact licensure process in the event of the acquisition, merger, or consolidation of international trust entities; specifying conditions for such licensure; transferring, renumbering, and amending s. 663.0625, F.S.; adding prohibited activities of representatives and employees of an international trust company representative office; providing permissible activities of such offices; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; creating s. 663.410, F.S.; requiring international trust entities to certify to the office the amount of their capital accounts at specified intervals; providing construction; creating s. 663.411, F.S.; specifying reporting and recordkeeping requirements for international trust entities; providing penalties; authorizing the office to require an international trust entity to translate certain documents into English at the international trust entity's expense; creating s. 663.412, F.S.; prohibiting an international trust entity from continuing to conduct business in this state under certain circumstances; authorizing the office to permit an international trust company representative office to remain open and in operation under certain circumstances; authorizing the commission to adopt certain rules; requiring an entity to surrender its license under certain circumstances; requiring an international trust entity or its surviving officers and directors to deliver specified documents to the office; providing construction; creating s. 663.413, F.S.; specifying application and examination fees for international trust company representative offices; creating s. 663.414, F.S.; authorizing the commission to adopt certain rules; providing an exemption from statement of estimated regulatory costs requirements; creating s. 663.415, F.S.; requiring international trust company representative offices that are under examination to reimburse domestic or foreign travel expenses of the office; providing a directive to the Division of Law Revision and Information to create part IV of ch. 663, F.S., entitled "Qualified Limited Service Affiliates of International Trust Entities"; creating s. 663.530, F.S.; defining terms; creating s. 663.531, F.S.; specifying permissible and prohibited activities of a qualified limited service affiliate; requiring specified notices to be posted on an international trust entity's or qualified limited service affiliate's website; authorizing enforcement actions by the office; providing construction; creating s. 663.532, F.S.; requiring certain persons or entities to qualify as qualified limited service affiliates by a specified date or cease doing business in this state; permitting certain persons or entities to remain open and in operation under certain circumstances; amending s. 663.532, F.S., as created by this act; specifying qualification notice requirements; providing requirements and procedures for additional information requested by the office; providing summary suspension requirements and procedures; requiring the office to make investigation of specified persons upon the filing of a completed qualification notice; requiring the office to approve a qualification only if certain conditions are met; providing factors for the office to consider when evaluating a previous offense or violation committed by, or a previous fine or penalty imposed on, specified persons; providing that qualifications are not transferable or assignable; creating s. 663.5325, F.S.; providing that a qualified limited service affiliate is not required to produce certain

books and records under certain circumstances; providing applicability; creating s. 663.533, F.S.; providing applicability of the financial institutions codes as to qualified limited service affiliates; providing construction; creating s. 663.534, F.S.; requiring qualified limited service affiliates to report changes of certain information to the office within a specified timeframe; creating s. 663.535, F.S.; requiring a specified notice to customers in marketing documents, advertisements, and displays at the qualified limited service affiliate's location or at certain events; creating s. 663.536, F.S.; specifying recordkeeping requirements relating to certain events that a qualified limited service affiliate participates in; creating s. 663.537, F.S.; authorizing the office to conduct examinations or investigations of qualified limited service affiliates for certain purposes; specifying a minimum interval of examinations to assess compliance; authorizing the office to examine a person or entity submitting a notice of qualification for certain purposes; creating s. 663.538, F.S.; providing requirements and procedures relating to the suspension, revocation, or voluntary surrender of a qualified limited service affiliate's qualification; providing a penalty; authorizing the office to conduct examinations under certain circumstances; prohibiting the office from denying a request to terminate operations except under certain circumstances; providing construction; creating s. 663.539, F.S.; requiring a qualified limited service affiliate to renew its qualification biennially; specifying requirements for the renewal qualification; reenacting s. 663.16, F.S., relating to definitions, to incorporate the amendment made to s. 663.01, F.S., in a reference thereto; providing effective dates.

—was referred to the Committees on Banking and Insurance; Appropriations Subcommittee on General Government; Appropriations; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 437 by the required Constitutional two-thirds vote of the members voting and requests concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Commerce Committee, Insurance & Banking Subcommittee and Representative(s) Raulerson—

CS for CS for HB 437—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public records; creating ss. 663.416 and 663.540, F.S.; defining terms; providing exemptions from public records requirements for certain information held by the Office of Financial Regulation relating to international trust company representative offices or qualified limited service affiliates, respectively, and relating to affiliated international trust entities; authorizing the disclosure of the information by the office to specified persons; providing construction; providing criminal penalties; providing future legislative review and repeal of the exemptions; providing statements of public necessity; amending s. 655.057, F.S.; providing that certain exemptions from public records requirements for information relating to investigations, reports of examinations, operations, or condition, including working papers, and certain materials supplied by governmental agencies are exempt from Section 24(a) of Article I of the State Constitution, as a result of the expansion of such exemptions to include the records of international trust entities and qualified limited service affiliates, as made by CS/CS/HB 435, 2017 Regular Session; providing a statement of public necessity; providing a contingent effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Banking and Insurance; Governmental Oversight and Accountability; Appropriations; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has adopted HM 439 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Representative(s) Raulerson—

HM 439—A memorial to the Congress of the United States, urging Congress to propose to the states an amendment to the Constitution of

the United States, for submission to the several states, which would require a federal regulation be adopted by a majority vote of both houses of Congress if opposed by a specified percentage of the membership of either house.

—was referred to the Committee on Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 465 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Government Accountability Committee, Local, Federal & Veterans Affairs Subcommittee and Representative(s) Raburn, Watson, C.—

CS for CS for HB 465—A bill to be entitled An act relating to fire-fighters; creating s. 633.415, F.S.; providing for the designation as a Lifetime Firefighter; providing requirements for such designation; providing responsibilities of the Division of State Fire Marshal within the Department of Financial Services; authorizing the division to investigate convictions or disqualifying events concerning Lifetime Firefighters; authorizing the division to adopt rules; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Banking and Insurance; Governmental Oversight and Accountability; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 585 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Commerce Committee, Insurance & Banking Subcommittee and Representative(s) McClain—

CS for CS for HB 585—A bill to be entitled An act relating to governance of banks and trust companies; amending s. 658.21, F.S.; revising requirements relating to the financial institution experience of certain proposed directors and officers of a proposed bank or trust company; amending s. 658.33, F.S.; revising the residency requirement for certain directors of a bank or trust company; revising requirements relating to the financial institution experience of certain officers of a bank or trust company; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Banking and Insurance; Regulated Industries; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 587 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Agriculture & Natural Resources Appropriations Subcommittee and Representative(s) Beshears, Jacobs, Leek, Raschein—

CS for HB 587—A bill to be entitled An act relating to nonnative animals; creating s. 379.2311, F.S.; defining the terms "pet dealer" and "priority invasive species"; requiring the Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission to establish a pilot program for the eradication of priority invasive species; providing legislative findings; providing goals for the pilot program; authorizing the commission to enter into specified contracts; specifying parameters for the implementation of the pilot program; specifying procedures for capture and disposal of the animals; requiring the commission to submit a report to the Governor and the Legislature by a specified date; requiring certain nonnative species to be implanted with a passive integrated transponder before sale, resale, or being offered for sale by a pet dealer; requiring the commission to adopt rules; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Environmental Preservation and Conservation; Appropriations Subcommittee on the Environment and Natural Resources; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed HB 655 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Representative(s) Porter, Plasencia, Fischer—

**HB 655**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to exceptional student instruction; amending s. 1003.57, F.S.; prohibiting certain school districts from declining to provide or contract for certain students' educational instruction; providing for funding of such students; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Education; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/CS/HB 689 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Commerce Committee, Ways & Means Committee, Careers & Competition Subcommittee and Representative(s) Burton—

CS for CS for CS for HB 689—A bill to be entitled An act relating to the Division of Alcoholic Beverages and Tobacco; amending s. 561.11, F.S.; revising the power and authority of the division to include appointment of division personnel; requiring that certain personnel be assigned to the Selected Exempt Service; amending s. 561.17, F.S.; authorizing the Agency for Health Care Administration to certify that an alcoholic beverage license applicant's place of business meets sanitary requirements; amending s. 561.20, F.S.; revising provisions relating to special licenses to sell alcoholic beverages for licensed caterers; making technical changes; amending s. 561.331, F.S.; removing the fee for transferring or changing the location of a temporary beverage license; amending s. 562.13, F.S.; authorizing minors employed by specified businesses to sell beer and wine under certain circumstances; amending s. 564.01, F.S.; revising a definition; amending s. 565.03, F.S.; revising requirements for an annual state license tax for a distillery and craft distillery; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Regulated Industries; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 707, as amended, and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Government Accountability Committee, Oversight, Transparency & Administration Subcommittee and Representative(s) Spano, Metz, Roth—

CS for CS for HB 707—A bill to be entitled An act relating to voter registration list maintenance; amending s. 98.075, F.S.; authorizing the Department of State to enter into certain interstate agreements or to become a member of a nongovernmental entity to verify voter registration information; establishing requirements for participation in such agreements or memberships; requiring the Department of Highway Safety and Motor Vehicles to provide specified information to the Department of State; establishing reporting requirements; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Ethics and Elections; Appropriations; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 709 by the required Constitutional two-thirds vote of the members voting and requests concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Government Accountability Committee, Oversight, Transparency & Administration Subcommittee and Representative(s) Spano—

CS for CS for HB 709—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public records; amending s. 98.075, F.S.; creating a public record exemption for certain information received by the Department of State from another state that is confidential or exempt pursuant to the laws of that state; providing for release of such information to specified persons; providing for future legislative review and repeal of the exemption; providing a statement of public necessity; providing a contingent effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Ethics and Elections; Governmental Oversight and Accountability; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 747 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Commerce Committee, Insurance & Banking Subcommittee and Representative(s) Stark—

CS for CS for HB 747—A bill to be entitled An act relating to mortgage brokering; amending s. 494.00115, F.S.; providing an exemption from regulation under parts I and II of ch. 494, F.S., for certain securities dealers, investment advisors, and associated persons; providing requirements for certain solicitations and referrals; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Regulated Industries; Banking and Insurance; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 763 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Health Quality Subcommittee and Representative(s) Grant, M., Grall, Jones—

CS for HB 763—A bill to be entitled An act relating to access to health care practitioner services; amending s. 456.013, F.S.; exempting physicians who provide a certain number of hours of pro bono services from continuing education requirements; amending s. 458.310, F.S.; revising the eligibility criteria for a restricted license; prohibiting licensure if a restricted licensee breaches the terms of an employment contract; creating s. 458.3105, F.S.; establishing a registration program for volunteer retired physicians; providing eligibility criteria for such registration; requiring biennial renewal of registration; authorizing the Department of Health to waive certain fees; authorizing the Board of Medicine to deny, revoke, or impose restrictions or conditions on a registration for certain violations; amending s. 458.311, F.S.; revising the physician licensure criteria applicable to Canadian applicants; amending s. 458.319, F.S.; requiring the department to waive a physician's license renewal fee under certain circumstances; creating s. 459.00751, F.S.; providing legislative intent; authorizing the Board of Osteopathic Medicine to issue a restricted license to qualified applicants; providing eligibility criteria for such license; prohibiting licensure if a restricted licensee breaches the terms of an employment contract; creating s. 459.00752, F.S.; establishing a registration program for volunteer retired osteopathic physicians; providing eligibility criteria for such registration; requiring biennial renewal of registration; authorizing the Department of Health to waive certain fees; authorizing the Board of Osteopathic Medicine to deny, revoke, or impose restrictions or conditions on a registration for certain violations; amending s. 459.008, F.S.;

requiring the department to waive an osteopathic physician's license renewal fee under certain circumstances; amending s. 766.1115, F.S.; revising the definition of the term "low-income" for purposes of the Access to Health Care Act; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Health Policy; Appropriations; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 813, as amended, and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Commerce Committee, Insurance & Banking Subcommittee and Representative(s) Lee—  $\,$ 

CS for CS for HB 813-A bill to be entitled An act relating to flood insurance; amending s. 627.0628, F.S.; revising the intervals at which specified standards and guidelines for projecting certain rate filings must be revised by the Florida Commission on Hurricane Loss Projection Methodology; amending s. 627.715, F.S.; authorizing certain insurers to issue insurance policies, contracts, or endorsements providing certain excess coverage for the peril of flood on a flexible basis; revising applicability; exempting certain surplus lines insurers from a diligenteffort requirement under certain circumstances; extending the expiration date of the exemption under certain conditions; revising applicability of certain notification and filing requirements; requiring agents to provide certain written notice to be signed by applicants when procuring private flood insurance policies for properties currently insured under the National Flood Insurance Program; requiring the agent to obtain the signed written notice from the applicant within a specified period; providing applicability; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Banking and Insurance; Community Affairs; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 833, as amended, and requests the concurrence of the Senate  $\,$ 

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By PreK-12 Appropriations Subcommittee and Representative(s) Sullivan, Fischer, Leek, Ponder—

CS for HB 833-A bill to be entitled An act relating to student eligibility for K-12 virtual instruction; amending s. 1002.37, F.S.; revising eligibility requirements for specified students to receive parttime instruction at the Florida Virtual School; removing provisions requiring the Auditor General to conduct an operational audit of the Florida Virtual School; amending s. 1002.45, F.S.; revising student eligibility and participation requirements for virtual instruction programs; amending s. 1002.455, F.S.; authorizing all students, including home education and private school students, to participate in specified virtual instruction options; deleting the eligibility criteria for a student to participate in virtual instruction; amending s. 1003.4282, F.S.; revising the options that a district school board or charter school governing board may offer for a student to satisfy certain online course requirements; amending ss. 1002.33, 1003.498, and 1011.62, F.S.; conforming provisions and cross-references to changes made by the act; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Education; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 837 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Commerce Committee, Insurance & Banking Subcommittee and Representative(s) Raburn—

CS for CS for HB 837—A bill to be entitled An act relating to insurer insolvency; amending s. 631.015, F.S.; adding the Insurer Receivership Model Act to a list of acts that extend reciprocity in the treatment of policyholders in receivership if such act is enacted in other states; amending s. 631.021, F.S.; adding the Florida Health Maintenance Organization Consumer Assistance Plan to a list of entities that must be given reasonable written notice by the Department of Financial Services of hearings pertaining to certain insurers; revising the exclusive jurisdiction of the Circuit Court of Leon County, upon issuance of specified orders, of an insurer's assets or property in a delinquency proceeding; providing construction; amending s. 631.031, F.S.; requiring an insurer to file its response and defenses to a certain order within a specified timeframe; requiring that a hearing to determine whether cause exists to appoint the department as receiver must be commenced by a specified time; amending s. 631.041, F.S.; providing an exception for the Office of Insurance Regulation from applicability of a certain application or petition operating as an automatic stay; amending s. 631.141, F.S.; authorizing a receiver to assume or reject an insurer's executory contract or unexpired lease; authorizing the department as domiciliary receiver to pay certain expenses or reject certain contracts; providing that, under certain circumstances, certain persons of an insurer that is under liquidation are permanently discharged and have no further authority over the affairs or assets of the insurer; amending s. 631.152, F.S.; conforming a cross-reference; creating s. 631.1521, F.S.; prohibiting certain defenses in actions by and against a receiver; authorizing certain defenses in actions by and against a receiver; specifying that a principal under a surety bond or surety undertaking, under certain circumstances, is entitled to credit for the value of certain property against a reimbursement obligation to the receiver; limiting admissibility of evidence of fraud in the inducement to evidence contained in insurer records; creating s. 631.1522, F.S.; prohibiting, in a receiver's proceeding or claim, the assertion of defenses or claims by an affiliate or certain persons of an insurer except under certain circumstances; providing construction; amending s. 631.181, F.S.; authorizing a receivership court to allow alternative procedures and requirements for filing proofs of claim or allowing or proving claims; providing construction; prohibiting a receivership court from waiving certain filing requirements; providing conditions in which claims will be late-filed; authorizing a receiver to petition the receivership court to set certain deadlines; requiring a receiver to provide notice of filing a certain petition to certain claimants; amending s. 631.191, F.S.; providing definitions; providing applicability; requiring that specified large deductible claims under certain workers' compensation policies must be turned over to the applicable responsible guaranty association for handling; providing for construction relating to payment of deductible claims; authorizing receivers to collect reimbursements owed for certain deductible claims; providing requirements for such collections; providing for construction relating to such collections; requiring receivers to use collateral, when available, to secure certain obligations; providing that a guaranty association is entitled to collateral for a certain purpose; providing for construction relating to certain distributions; requiring receivers to draw down collateral under certain circumstances; providing a procedure for payment of claims; authorizing the return of excess collateral under certain circumstances; providing that a receiver is entitled to deduct certain expenses from the collateral or deductible reimbursements; providing for construction; amending s. 631.192, F.S.; prohibiting specified claims; amending s. 631.271, F.S.; adding and revising claims to a list that establishes the priority of distribution of claims from an insurer's estate; specifying when interest on claims accrue and the interest rate calculation; amending s. 631.391, F.S.; specifying that certain persons in relation to an insurer who must cooperate with the department or office in certain proceedings or investigations include present or former roles; defining the term "person"; amending s. 631.395, F.S.; requiring an order of liquidation to authorize the release of certain claims files, records, documents, or claims, rather than only copies of the claims files, records, documents, or claims; amending s. 631.397, F.S.; authorizing the department as receiver to apply to the court for approval of a specified proposal, rather than requiring the department to make such application within a specified timeframe; deleting a specified notice requirement of the department; deleting a provision authorizing the court to take action on the application under certain circumstances; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Banking and Insurance; Appropriations Subcommittee on General Government; Appropriations; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 859 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Higher Education Appropriations Subcommittee, Post-Secondary Education Subcommittee and Representative(s) Mariano—

CS for CS for HB 859-A bill to be entitled An act relating to postsecondary distance education; creating s. 1000.35, F.S.; authorizing this state to participate in the State Authorization Reciprocity Agreement (SARA) for delivery of postsecondary distance education; providing definitions; establishing the Postsecondary Reciprocal Distance Education Coordinating Council within the Department of Education; requiring the Commission for Independent Education to provide administrative support for the council; providing membership and duties of the council; requiring the council to collect annual fees from Florida SARA institutions based on total full-time equivalent enrollment; requiring the council to submit an annual report to the Governor and Legislature by a specified date; providing for deposit of such fees into a specified trust fund; specifying that such fees are nonrefundable unless paid in error; authorizing the council to revoke a Florida SARA institution's participation for noncompliance; authorizing such institution to withdraw from participation in the SARA after providing notice; exempting council decisions from the Administrative Procedure Act; providing that provisions relating to the jurisdiction of the commission are not superseded; requiring the state board to adopt rules; amending s. 1005.06, F.S.; providing that the commission does not have jurisdiction over certain non-Florida institutions participating in the SARA; amending s. 1005.31, F.S.; authorizing the solicitation of prospective students for enrollment in certain postsecondary educational institutions; amending s. 1010.83, F.S.; requiring that the Institutional Assessment Trust Fund administered by the department consist of certain fees; requiring the department to maintain separate accounts within such trust fund for specified operations; authorizing the use of funds from such trust fund for certain expenses related to administration of the SARA; providing an appropriation; providing a directive to the Division of Law Revision and Information; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Education; Appropriations Subcommittee on Higher Education; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 899 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Children, Families & Seniors Subcommittee and Representative(s) Stevenson—

**CS for HB 899**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to comprehensive transitional education programs; amending s. 393.0678, F.S.; authorizing the Agency for Persons with Disabilities to petition for the appointment of a receiver for a comprehensive transitional education program; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Children, Families, and Elder Affairs; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 909 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Commerce Committee, Careers & Competition Subcommittee and Representative(s) Goodson—

CS for CS for HB 909—A bill to be entitled An act relating to building code administrators and inspectors; amending s. 468.603, F.S.; revising definitions; amending s. 468.609, F.S.; revising eligibility requirements for the examination for certification as a building code inspector or plans examiner to include an internship certification program; removing an eligibility condition from provisions related to provisional certificates; requiring the Florida Building Code Administrators and Inspectors Board to establish rules; amending s. 468.617, F.S.; authorizing specified entities to contract for the provision of building code administrator and building official services; amending s. 553.791, F.S.; conforming provisions; revising a definition; amending ss. 468.609, 471.045, and 481.222; conforming cross-references; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Community Affairs; Regulated Industries; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 911, as amended, and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Commerce Committee, Insurance & Banking Subcommittee and Representative(s) Shaw—

CS for CS for HB 911—A bill to be entitled An act relating to insurance adjusters; amending s. 626.015, F.S.; conforming a cross-reference; amending s. 626.854, F.S.; redefining the term "public adjuster"; deleting a certain prohibited act of a public adjuster; deleting a provision specifying the method for an insured or claimant to provide certain notice to an insurer; providing construction relating to certain limitations on insurance claim payments and public adjuster compensation; revising a prohibition against certain entities relating to a contract or power of attorney that vests certain authority in a property insurance claim; conforming a cross-reference; prohibiting persons from conducting certain activities relating to insurance claims; providing an exception for attorneys and public adjusters; repealing s. 626.8541, F.S., relating to public adjuster apprentices; amending s. 626.8548, F.S.; redefining the term "all-lines adjuster"; creating s. 626.8561, F.S.; defining the term "public adjuster apprentice"; amending s. 626.8584, F.S.; redefining the term "nonresident all-lines adjuster"; amending s. 626.861, F.S.; revising construction relating to employees of an insurer; amending s. 626.864, F.S.; revising the permissible appointments of alllines adjusters; amending s. 626.865, F.S.; revising the qualifications for licensure for public adjusters; amending s. 626.8651, F.S.; requiring public adjuster apprentices to be appointed, rather than licensed, by the department; specifying qualifications for such appointments; revising requirements and limitations for public adjusting firms and public adjusters who supervise public adjuster apprentices; revising certain prohibited acts and exceptions to such acts of public adjuster apprentices; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 626.8695, F.S.; revising requirements for designating primary adjusters; redefining the term "primary adjuster"; revising the accountability of a primary adjuster for persons under his or her supervision; revising a prohibition against an adjusting firm location conducting insurance business under certain circumstances; revising procedures for an adjusting firm to determine a person's current licensure status; repealing s. 626.872, F.S., relating to all-lines adjuster temporary licenses; amending s. 626.874, F.S.; revising conditions for the department to issue adjuster licenses in the event of catastrophes or emergencies; amending s. 626.875, F.S.; revising the minimum time period in a records retention requirement for adjusters; amending s. 626.876, F.S.; revising certain prohibitions relating to exclusive employment of public adjusters, all-lines adjusters, and appointed independent adjusters; repealing s. 626.879, F.S., relating to pools of insurance adjusters; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Banking and Insurance; Appropriations Subcommittee on General Government; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 937, as amended, and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Commerce Committee, Tourism & Gaming Control Subcommittee and Representative(s) Sullivan, Albritton—

CS for CS for HB 937—A bill to be entitled An act relating to warnings for lottery games; amending s. 24.107, F.S.; requiring the Department of the Lottery to provide a specified warning in advertisements or promotions of lottery games; amending s. 24.111, F.S.; requiring contracts entered into between the department and a vendor of lottery tickets to include a provision that requires the vendor to place or print a specified warning amending s. 24.112, F.S.; requiring contracts for specified warning; amending s. 24.112, F.S.; requiring contracts entered into between the department and a retailer of lottery tickets to include a provision that requires the retailer to prominently display a sign, provided by the department, with a specified warning at the point of sale; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Regulated Industries; Judiciary; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 961 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Government Accountability Committee, Transportation & Tourism Appropriations Subcommittee and Representative(s) Nuñez—

CS for CS for HB 961—A bill to be entitled An act relating to expressway authority revenue; amending s. 348.0004, F.S.; requiring an authority to reduce tolls paid by SunPass customers; requiring transfer of a certain amount of surplus revenues from an authority to a county for certain projects; requiring approval by the board of county commissioners of the expenditure of transferred funds; authorizing projects to be implemented through partnership or contract; authorizing transferred funds to be considered a local match for federal or state funds; requiring a report to the Legislature; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 987 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Careers & Competition Subcommittee and Representative(s) Gruters, Bileca, Killebrew, Raulerson, Richardson, Stevenson—

CS for HB 987—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public accountancy; amending s. 473.302, F.S.; revising a definition; amending s. 473.3101, F.S.; providing an exemption to the requirement for licensure of certain firms without an office in the state; amending s. 473.316, F.S.; revising a definition; amending s. 473.323, F.S.; providing that suspension or revocation of the right to practice before the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board is grounds for the imposition of penalties as provided by law; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Regulated Industries; Commerce and Tourism; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 989, as amended, and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

By Education Committee, PreK-12 Quality Subcommittee and Representative(s) Donalds, Ahern, Albritton, Antone, Avila, Caldwell, Combee, Eagle, Fine, Fischer, Fitzenhagen, Gruters, McClain, Miller, A., Pigman, Plakon, Renner, Rodrigues, Rommel, Roth, Santiago, Stone—

CS for CS for HB 989-A bill to be entitled An act relating to instructional materials; amending s. 1006.28, F.S.; providing definitions; revising provisions relating to a district school board's responsibilities relating to instructional materials; requiring a school district to maintain certain information on its website; allowing a resident of a county to challenge the use or adoption of instructional materials; revising the requirements relating to the district school board process for objecting to or appealing the use or adoption of instructional materials; requiring a school district to discontinue use of materials under certain circumstances; requiring sufficient procedural protections for a public hearing relating to a challenge to the adoption of instructional materials; requiring a school district to provide access to school library materials upon written request; conforming a cross-reference; amending s. 1006.283, F.S.; revising the requirements for an instructional materials adoption public hearing; amending s. 1006.31, F.S.; revising the requirements for evaluation of instructional materials to conform to changes made by the act; amending s. 1006.40, F.S.; revising provisions relating to the use of the instructional materials allocation to conform to changes made by the act; amending ss. 1002.20 and 1006.42, F.S.; conforming cross-references; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 993 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Health & Human Services Committee, Health Innovation Sub-committee and Representative(s) Magar—

CS for CS for HB 993—A bill to be entitled An act relating to the state employees' prescription drug program; amending s. 110.1228, F.S.; providing a definition; expanding eligibility for participation in the state group health insurance program and the prescription drug coverage program to include water management districts; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 373.605, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 110.12315, F.S.; requiring the Department of Management Services to implement formulary management cost-saving measures; providing requirements for such measures; amending ch. 99-255, Laws of Florida; removing a provision that prohibits the department from implementing a restricted prescription drug formulary or prior authorization program in the state employees' prescription drug program; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Governmental Oversight and Accountability; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed HB 1031 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Representative(s) Altman, Porter, Raschein—

HB 1031—A bill to be entitled An act relating to marine turtle protection; amending s. 921.0022, F.S.; ranking and revising the description of criminal violations of the Marine Turtle Protection Act in the offense severity ranking chart of the Criminal Punishment Code; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Criminal Justice; Environmental Preservation and Conservation; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed HB 1051 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Representative(s) Ponder, Williams—

HB 1051—A bill to be entitled An act relating to the Forensic Hospital Diversion Pilot Program; amending s. 916.185, F.S.; authorizing the Department of Children and Families to implement a Forensic Hospital Diversion Pilot Program in Okaloosa County in conjunction with the First Judicial Circuit in Okaloosa County; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Children, Families, and Elder Affairs; Judiciary; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 1081 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Commerce Committee, Insurance & Banking Subcommittee and Representative(s) Ingoglia—

CS for CS for HB 1081—A bill to be entitled An act relating to mortgage lending; amending s. 494.001, F.S.; revising the definition of the term "mortgage loan"; amending s. 494.00115, F.S.; providing a definition for the term "hold himself or herself out to the public as being in the mortgage lending business"; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Banking and Insurance; Commerce and Tourism; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 1111, as amended, and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Education Committee and Representative(s) Plasencia—

CS for HB 1111-A bill to be entitled An act relating to teacher certification; amending s. 1012.56, F.S.; requiring the Department of Education to issue a temporary educator certificate within a specified period; requiring the department to provide electronic notice of the issuance of a temporary certificate to specified entities; requiring the department to provide the applicant an official statement of status of eligibility upon issuance of a temporary certificate; providing content requirements for the statement of status of eligibility; revising the criteria instructional personnel must meet to be issued a professional certificate; providing that an applicant for professional certification is not required to take or pass a specified examination under certain circumstances; requiring the department to provide electronic notification of the expiration of a temporary educator certificate; requiring the State Board of Education to adopt rules providing for the extension of a temporary educator certificate for a specified period under certain circumstances; authorizing charter schools and charter management organizations to develop a professional development certification and education competency program; revising program requirements; requiring the department to adopt standards for the approval of such programs by a specified date; providing requirements for such standards; requiring each school district and charter school to submit its program for approval by a specified date; providing that certification requirements may not be met in a program that is not approved by the department after a specified date; amending s. 1001.215, F.S.; revising the duties of the Just Read, Florida! Office; amending s. 1004.04, F.S.; revising core curricula requirements for certain teacher preparation programs to include certain reading instruction and interventions; amending s. 1004.85, F.S.; requiring certain educator preparation institutes to provide evidence of specified reading instruction as a condition of program approval and continued approval; amending s. 1012.585, F.S.; revising requirements for renewal of professional teaching certificates; amending s. 1012.586, F.S.; authorizing the department to recommend consolidation of endorsement areas and requirements for endorsements for teacher certificates; requiring the department to review and make recommendations regarding certain subject coverage or endorsement requirements; providing construction; amending s. 1012.98, F.S.; revising duties and requirements for implementation of the School Community Professional Development Act; revising the activities designed to implement the school community professional development act to include specified training relating to a professional development certification and education competency program; revising requirements for school district professional development systems; requiring the department to disseminate professional development programs that meet specified criteria; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Education; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 1121 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Health & Human Services Committee, Children, Families & Seniors Subcommittee and Representative(s) Stevenson, Gruters, Peters—

CS for CS for HB 1121—A bill to be entitled An act relating to child welfare; amending s. 39.01, F.S.; defining the term "legal father" and redefining the term "parent"; amending s. 39.202, F.S.; providing that confidential records held by the department concerning reports of child abandonment, abuse, or neglect, including reports made to the central abuse hotline and all records generated as a result of such reports, may be accessed for employment screening of residential group home caregivers; amending s. 39.301, F.S.; requiring a safety plan to be issued for a perpetrator of domestic violence only if the perpetrator can be located; specifying what constitutes reasonable efforts; requiring that a child new to a family under investigation be added to the investigation and assessed for safety; amending s. 39.302, F.S.; conforming a cross-reference; providing that central abuse hotline information may be used for certain employment screenings; amending s. 39.402, F.S.; requiring a court to inquire as to the identity and location of a child's legal father at the shelter hearing; specifying what types of information fall within the scope of such inquiry; amending s. 39.503, F.S.; requiring a court to conduct under oath the inquiry to determine the identity or location of an unknown parent; requiring a court to seek additional information relating to a legal father's identity in such inquiry; requiring the diligent search to determine a parent's or prospective parent's location to include a search of the Florida Putative Father Registry; authorizing the court to order scientific testing to determine parentage if certain conditions exist; amending s. 39.504, F.S.; requiring the same judge to hear a pending dependency proceeding and an injunction proceeding; providing that the court may enter an injunction based on specified evidence; amending s. 39.507, F.S.; requiring a court to consider maltreatment allegations against a parent in an evidentiary hearing relating to a dependency petition; amending s. 39.5085, F.S.; revising eligibility guidelines for the Relative Caregiver Program with respect to relative and nonrelative caregivers; amending s. 39.521, F.S.; providing new time guidelines for filing with the court and providing copies of case plans and family functioning assessments; providing for assessment and program compliance for a parent who caused harm to a child by exposing the child to a controlled substance; providing in-home safety plan requirements; providing requirements for family functioning assessments; providing supervision requirements after reunification; amending s. 39.522, F.S.; providing conditions for returning a child home with an in-home safety plan; amending s. 39.6011, F.S.; providing requirements for confidential information in a case planning conference; providing restrictions; amending s. 39.6012, F.S.; providing for assessment and program compliance for a parent who caused harm to a child by exposing the child to a controlled substance; amending s. 39.6221, F.S.; providing that relocation requirements for parents in dissolution proceedings do not apply to permanent guardianships; amending s. 39.701, F.S.; providing safety assessment requirements for children coming into a home under court jurisdiction; granting rulemaking authority; amending s. 39.801, F.S.; providing an exception to the notice requirement regarding the advisory hearing for a petition to terminate parental rights; amending s. 39.803, F.S.; requiring a court to conduct under oath the inquiry to determine the identity or location of an unknown parent after the filing of a termination of parental rights petition; requiring a court to seek additional information relating to a legal father's identity in such inquiry; revising minimum requirements for the diligent search to determine the location of a parent or prospective parent; authorizing the court to order scientific testing to determine parentage if certain conditions exist; amending s. 39.806, F.S.; revising circumstances under which grounds for the termination of parental rights may be established; amending s. 39.811, F.S.; revising circumstances under which the rights of one parent may be terminated without terminating the rights of the other parent; amending s. 395.3025, F.S.; revising requirements for access to patient records; amending s. 402.40, F.S.; defining the term "child welfare trainer"; providing rulemaking authority; amending s. 456.057, F.S.; revising requirements for access to patient records; repealing s. 409.141, F.S., relating to equitable reimbursement methodology; repealing s. 409.1677, F.S., relating to model comprehensive residential services programs; amending ss. 39.524, 394.495, 409.1678, and 960.065, F.S.; conforming cross-references; amending ss. 409.1679 and 1002.3305, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; reenacting s. 483.181(2), F.S., relating to acceptance, collection, identification, and examination of specimens, to incorporate the amendment made to s. 456.057, F.S., in a reference thereto; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Children, Families, and Elder Affairs; Appropriations Subcommittee on Health and Human Services; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 1123 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Ways & Means Committee and Representative(s) Drake, Daniels, Gruters—

CS for HB 1123-A bill to be entitled An act relating to fee and surcharge reductions; amending s. 113.01, F.S.; deleting the fee for a commission of an elected officer by the Governor; amending s. 206.41, F.S.; deleting the fee for a claim for refund of the tax on motor fuel; amending s. 212.18, F.S.; deleting a registration fee for certain dealers or businesses; amending s. 319.32, F.S.; exempting a surviving spouse from the fee to transfer a motor vehicle title; amending ss. 322.051 and 322.14, F.S.; deleting fees for adding the word "Veteran" to an identification card or driver license; amending s. 322.21, F.S.; exempting veterans from the fee for an original commercial driver license; exempting certain persons from the fee for an identification card; amending s. 455.271, F.S.; revising provisions relating to imposition and amount of a delinquency fee for licensees regulated by the Department of Business and Professional Regulation; amending s. 488.03, F.S.; reducing fees for application, licensure, and renewal of licensure to operate a driver school; amending s. 553.721, F.S.; reducing the amount of the surcharge assessed by the department on Florida Building Code permit fees; amending ss. 15.09, 212.0596, and 319.28, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; providing effective dates.

—was referred to the Committees on Transportation; Appropriations Subcommittee on Finance and Tax; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed HB 1139 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Representative(s) Davis, Asencio, Cortes, J., Jacobs, Lee, Mercado, Newton, Watson, B.—

HB 1139—A bill to be entitled An act relating to minority teacher education scholars; amending s. 1009.60, F.S.; revising eligibility cri-

teria for receipt of a minority teacher education scholarship; amending s. 1009.605, F.S.; revising the scholar awards on which the Florida Fund for Minority Teachers, Inc.'s budget projection to the Department of Education must be based; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Education; Appropriations Subcommittee on Higher Education; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 1143 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Natural Resources & Public Lands Subcommittee and Representative(s) Jacobs, Abruzzo, Baez, Berman, DuBose, Duran, Edwards, Geller, Harrell, Jones, Moraitis, Moskowitz, Raschein, Richardson, Russell, Silvers, Slosberg, Stark, Willhite—

**CS for HB 1143**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to coral reefs; establishing the Southeast Florida Coral Reef Ecosystem Conservation Area; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Environmental Preservation and Conservation; Appropriations Subcommittee on the Environment and Natural Resources; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed HB 1169 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Representative(s) Sprowls—

**HB 1169**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to transportation facility designations; providing honorary designation of a certain transportation facility in a specified county; directing the Department of Transportation to erect suitable markers; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Transportation; Appropriations Subcommittee on Transportation, Tourism, and Economic Development; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 1175 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Commerce Committee, Careers & Competition Subcommittee and Representative(s) Diaz, M.—

CS for CS for HB 1175—A bill to be entitled An act relating to motor vehicle manufacturers and dealers; amending s. 320.64, F.S.; providing that a motor vehicle dealer who constructs or alters sales or service facilities in reliance upon a program or incentive offered by an applicant or licensee is deemed to be in compliance with certain requirements for a specified period; specifying eligibility for benefits under a revised or new program, standard, policy, bonus, incentive, rebate, or other benefit; providing construction; authorizing denial, suspension, or revocation of the license of an applicant or licensee who establishes certain performance measurement criteria that have a material or adverse effect on motor vehicle dealers; requiring an applicant, licensee, or common entity, or an affiliate thereof, under certain circumstances and upon the request of the motor vehicle dealer, to describe in writing to the motor vehicle dealer how certain performance measurement criteria were designed, calculated, established, and uniformly applied; reenacting s. 320.6992, F.S., relating to provisions that apply to all systems of distribution of motor vehicles in this state, to incorporate the amendment made to s. 320.64, F.S., in references thereto; reenacting ss.  $320.60,\ 320.605,\ 320.61,\ 320.615,\ 320.62,\ 320.63,\ 320.6403,\ 320.6405,$  $320.641,\ 320.6412,\ 320.6415,\ 320.642,\ 320.643,\ 320.644,\ 320.645,$ 

320.646, 320.664, 320.667, 320.68, 320.695, 320.696, 320.697, 320.6975, 320.698, 320.699, 320.69915, and 320.70, F.S., to incorporate the amendment made to s. 320.64, F.S.; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Transportation; Commerce and Tourism; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 1201 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Justice Appropriations Subcommittee, Criminal Justice Subcommittee and Representative(s) Gonzalez—

CS for CS for HB 1201—A bill to be entitled An act relating to the Department of Corrections; amending s. 943.04, F.S.; authorizing the Department of Law Enforcement to issue an investigative demand seeking the production of an inmate's protected health information, medical records, or mental health records under certain circumstances; specifying requirements for the investigative demand; amending s. 944.151, F.S.; revising legislative intent; revising membership requirements for the safety and security review committee appointed by the Department of Corrections; specifying the duties of the committee; requiring the department to direct appropriate staff to complete specified duties of the department; revising scheduling requirements for inspections of state and private correctional institutions and facilities; revising the list of institutions that must be given priority for inspection; revising the list of institutions that must be given priority for certain security audits; revising minimum audit and evaluation requirements; requiring the department to direct appropriate staff to review staffing policies and practices as needed; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 944.17, F.S.; authorizing the department to receive specified documents electronically at its discretion; amending s. 944.275, F.S.; revising the conditions on which an inmate may be granted a one-time award of 60 additional days of incentive gain-time by the department; clarifying when gain-time may be earned; amending s. 944.597, F.S.; revising provisions relating to training of transport company's employees before transporting prisoners; amending s. 945.36, F.S.; exempting employees of a contracted community correctional center from certain health testing regulations for the limited purpose of administering urine screen drug tests on inmates and releasees; amending s. 958.11, F.S.; deleting a provision authorizing the department to assign 18-year-old youthful offenders to the 19-24 age group facility under certain circumstances; deleting a condition that all female youth offenders are allowed to continue to be housed together only until certain institutions are established or adapted for separation by age and custody classifications; authorizing inmates who are 17 years of age or under to be placed at an adult facility for specified purposes, subject to certain conditions; authorizing the department to retain certain youthful offenders until 25 years of age in a facility designated for 18- to 22-year-old youth offenders under certain circumstances; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 921.002, F.S.; conforming a cross-reference; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Criminal Justice; Governmental Oversight and Accountability; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed HB 1203 by the required Constitutional two-thirds vote of the members voting and requests concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Representative(s) Gonzalez—

**HB 1203**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public records; amending s. 945.10, F.S.; providing that certain protected health information held by the Department of Corrections is confidential and exempt from public records requirements; authorizing the release of protected health information and other records of an inmate to certain

entities, subject to specified conditions and under certain circumstances; providing a statement of public necessity; providing an effective date

—was referred to the Committees on Criminal Justice; Governmental Oversight and Accountability; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 1205, as amended, and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Insurance & Banking Subcommittee and Representative(s) Stevenson—

CS for HB 1205-A bill to be entitled An act relating to viatical settlement contracts; amending s. 626.9911, F.S.; defining the terms "fraudulent viatical settlement act" and "stranger-originated life insurance practice" for purposes of provisions relating to the Viatical Settlement Act; amending ss. 626.9924 and 626.99245, F.S.; conforming cross-references; amending s. 626.99275, F.S.; providing additional prohibited acts related to viatical settlement contracts; amending s. 626.99287, F.S.; extending the period in which viatical settlement contracts are void and enforceable under certain circumstances; revising conditions and requirements in which viatical settlement contracts entered into within a specified time period are valid and enforceable; deleting provisions related to the transfer of insurance policies or certificates to viatical settlement providers; creating s. 626.99289, F.S.; providing that specified acts and transactions relating to stranger-originated life insurance practices are void and unenforceable; creating s. 626.99290, F.S.; authorizing a life insurer to contest policies obtained through such practices; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Banking and Insurance; Appropriations; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 1225 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Government Accountability Committee, Oversight, Transparency & Administration Subcommittee and Representative(s) Fitzenhagen—

CS for CS for HB 1225—A bill to be entitled An act relating to the Division of Administrative Hearings; amending s. 110.205, F.S.; revising positions at the division that are exempt from the Career Service System; amending s. 120.65, F.S.; requiring the Administration Commission to select from full-time administrative law judges employed with the division in appointing a division director; removing the requirement that the division director is subject to Senate confirmation; deleting provisions regarding minimum qualifications of the division director and deputy chief administrative law judges; prohibiting an administrative law judge from engaging in the private practice of law during his or her term of office; requiring the Governor and Cabinet to appoint administrative law judges from nominees recommended by a statewide nominating commission unless otherwise provided; specifying the composition and term lengths of members of the commission; providing that meetings and determinations of the commission are open to the public; specifying term lengths of administrative law judges; prescribing procedures for the commission to review a judge's performance before the expiration of a term; requiring the Governor and Cabinet to take certain action regarding a judge after the commission's review; providing for initial appointments of administrative law judges and staggered terms; providing transitional provisions; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Governmental Oversight and Accountability; Judiciary; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/CS/HB 1231 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Commerce Committee, Ways & Means Committee, Agriculture & Property Rights Subcommittee and Representative(s) Raburn, Albritton, McClain—

CS for CS for HB 1231—A bill to be entitled An act relating to agricultural practices; amending s. 320.08, F.S.; revising the circumstances under which a truck tractor used for hauling forestry products and equipment is eligible for a specified license plate fee; revising the circumstances under which a truck tractor or heavy truck engaged in transporting certain agricultural or horticultural products is eligible for a restricted license plate for a fee; amending s. 487.041, F.S.; deleting a requirement that registrants pay a supplemental fee for pesicides that contain an active ingredient for which the United States Environmental Protection Agency has established a food tolerance limit; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; deleting obsolete provisions; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Agriculture; Appropriations Subcommittee on Finance and Tax; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 1283, as amended, and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Government Accountability Committee, Oversight, Transparency & Administration Subcommittee and Representative(s) Raulerson—

CS for CS for HB 1283-A bill to be entitled An act relating to inspectors general and auditors; amending s. 14.32, F.S.; requiring the Chief Inspector General to meet specified qualifications applicable to agency inspectors general, to have open and direct access to the Governor, and to prepare an annual report containing specified information; amending s. 20.23, F.S.; deleting a requirement requiring the Secretary of Transportation to appoint an inspector general; amending s. 20.055, F.S.; revising provisions relating to duties and responsibilities of agency inspectors general; providing that any staff employed within an office of the inspector general are Selected Exempt Service employees; providing that agency inspectors general are Senior Management Service employees; revising the qualifications of agency inspectors general; authorizing an agency inspector general and staff to take and record testimony or statements necessary to conduct an investigation or review; requiring each agency inspector general to include specified budgetary and staffing information in an annual report; amending s. 20.121, F.S.; providing that an auditor employed within the Division of Accounting and Auditing of the Department of Financial Services is a Selected Exempt Service employee; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Governmental Oversight and Accountability; Judiciary; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 1285 by the required Constitutional two-thirds vote of the members voting and requests concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Oversight, Transparency & Administration Subcommittee and Representative(s) Raulerson—

CS for HB 1285—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public records; amending ss. 14.32 and 20.055, F.S.; providing exemptions from public records requirements for audit or investigative workpapers, records, reports, reviews, inquiries, or other documentation obtained or

created during or in relation to an active audit or investigation by the Chief Inspector General or an agency inspector general until such audit or investigation is no longer active; providing for future legislative review and repeal of the exemptions; providing a statement of public necessity; providing a contingent effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Governmental Oversight and Accountability; Judiciary; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 1331 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Education Committee, PreK-12 Quality Subcommittee and Representative(s) Grall—

CS for CS for HB 1331-A bill to be entitled An act relating to education; creating s. 1003.631, F.S.; creating the Schools of Excellence Program; providing for designation as a School of Excellence; providing requirements for a School of Excellence; providing for redesignation; authorizing Schools of Excellence to have specified administrative flexibilities; authorizing certain teachers to earn a professional certificate by completing a specified program; amending s. 1012.56, F.S.; requiring the Department of Education to issue a temporary educator certificate within a specified period; requiring the department to provide electronic notice of the issuance of a temporary certificate to specified entities; requiring the department to provide the applicant an official statement of status of eligibility upon issuance of a temporary certificate; providing content requirements for the statement of status of eligibility; revising the criteria instructional personnel must meet to be issued a professional certificate; requiring the department to provide electronic notification of the expiration of a temporary educator certificate; requiring the State Board of Education to adopt rules providing for the extension of a temporary educator certificate for a specified period under certain circumstances; providing that an applicant for professional certification is not required to take or pass a specified examination under certain circumstances; authorizing charter schools and charter management organizations to develop a professional development certification and education competency program; revising program requirements; requiring the department to adopt standards for the approval of such programs by a specified date; providing requirements for such standards; requiring each school district and charter school to submit its program for approval by a specified date; providing that certification requirements may not be met in a program that is not approved by the department after a specified date; amending s. 1012.585, F.S.; revising college credit and inservice hour requirements for renewal of a professional certificate to include participation in specified activities; amending s. 1012.98, F.S.; revising the activities designed to implement the school community professional development act to include specified training relating to a professional development certification and education competency program; revising requirements for school district professional development systems; requiring the department to disseminate professional development programs that meet specified criteria; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Education; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed HB 1385 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Representative(s) Nuñez, Abruzzo, Raschein-

**HB 1385**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to domestic violence; amending s. 741.281, F.S.; specifying that a person must complete a batterers' intervention program ordered as a condition of probation in certain circumstances; amending s. 741.283, F.S.; increasing the minimum terms of imprisonment for domestic violence; providing enhanced minimum terms in certain circumstances; amending s. 741.30, F.S.; prohibiting the award of attorney fees in specified domestic violence

proceedings; amending s. 775.08435, F.S.; prohibiting the withholding of adjudication for specified domestic violence offenses; providing exceptions; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Criminal Justice; Appropriations Subcommittee on Criminal and Civil Justice; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 1391 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By PreK-12 Innovation Subcommittee and Representative (s) Eisnaugle, Fischer, Grall, Ponder, Sullivan—  $\,$ 

CS for HB 1391—A bill to be entitled An act relating to home education; amending s. 1002.41, F.S.; revising the content requirements of a notice of enrollment of a student in a home education program; providing that the notice constitutes prima facie evidence of certain information; requiring the district school superintendent to immediately register a home education program upon receipt of the notice; providing that registration of a home education program is a ministerial act by the district school superintendent; prohibiting a school district from requiring additional information or verification of a home education student except in specified circumstances; specifying that a home education program is not a school district program; authorizing a school district to provide home education program students with access to certain courses and programs offered by the school district; requiring reporting and funding through the Florida Education Finance Program; requiring home education program students be provided access to certain certifications and assessments offered by the school district; prohibiting a school district from taking certain actions against a home education program student's parent unless such action is required for a school district program; amending s. 1003.21, F.S.; prohibiting a district school superintendent from requiring certain evidence relating to a child's age from children enrolled in specified schools and programs; amending s. 1003.27, F.S.; requiring a school and school district to comply with specified provisions before instituting criminal prosecution against certain parents relating to compulsory school attendance; amending s. 1007.271, F.S.; exempting dual enrollment students from paying technology fees; prohibiting dual enrollment course and program limitations for home education students from exceeding limitations for other students; providing an exemption from the grade point average requirement for initial enrollment in a dual enrollment program for certain home education students; providing that articulation agreements for private schools and home education students may not contain specified payment provisions; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Education; Appropriations Subcommittee on Pre-K - 12 Education; and Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed HB 6027 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Representative(s) Williamson—

**HB 6027**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to financial reporting; amending ss. 718.111, 719.104, and 720.303, F.S.; deleting a provision authorizing certain associations to prepare a report of cash receipts and expenditures in lieu of specified financial statements; deleting provisions prohibiting condominium and cooperative associations from waiving certain financial reporting requirements; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Regulated Industries; Judiciary; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 6501 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Civil Justice & Claims Subcommittee and Representative(s) Plakon, Antone-

CS for HB 6501—A bill to be entitled An act for the relief of J.D.S.: providing an appropriation from the General Revenue Fund to compensate J.D.S. for injuries and damages sustained as a result of the negligence of the Agency for Persons with Disabilities, as successor agency of the Department of Children and Family Services; providing that certain payments and the appropriation satisfy all present and future claims related to the negligent act; providing a limitation on the payment of fees and costs; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 6511 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Health Care Appropriations Subcommittee, Civil Justice & Claims Subcommittee and Representative(s) Miller, M.-

CS for CS for HB 6511-A bill to be entitled An act for the relief of L.T.; providing an appropriation to compensate L.T. for injuries and damages sustained as a result of the negligence of employees of the Department of Children and Families, formerly known as the Department of Children and Family Services; providing legislative intent regarding certain Medicaid liens; providing a limitation on the payment of fees and costs; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 6515 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Appropriations Committee, Civil Justice & Claims Subcommittee and Representative(s) Jones, Jenne, Watson, B.-

CS for CS for HB 6515-A bill to be entitled An act for the relief of Wendy Smith and Dennis Darling, Sr., parents of Devaughn Darling, deceased; providing an appropriation to compensate the parents for the loss of their son, Devaughn Darling, whose death occurred while he was engaged in football preseason training on the Florida State University campus; providing a limitation on the payment of fees and costs; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 6519 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Transportation & Tourism Appropriations Subcommittee, Civil Justice & Claims Subcommittee and Representative(s) Cortes, B.—

CS for CS for HB 6519—A bill to be entitled An act for the relief of Amie Draiemann O'Brien, individually and as personal representative of the Estate of Christian Darby Stephenson, deceased, and for the relief of Hailey Morgan Stephenson and Christian Darby Stephenson II, as surviving minor children of the decedent; providing an appropriation to

compensate them for the wrongful death of Christian Darby Stephenson, which was due in part to the negligence of the Department of Transportation; providing a limitation on the payment of fees and costs; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 6525 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

By Health Care Appropriations Subcommittee, Civil Justice & Claims Subcommittee and Representative(s) Grant, J.-

CS for CS for HB 6525—A bill to be entitled An act for the relief of C.M.H.; providing an appropriation to compensate C.M.H. for injuries and damages sustained as a result of the negligence of the Department of Children and Families, formerly known as the Department of Children and Family Services; requiring certain funds to be placed into an irrevocable trust; providing a limitation on attorney and lobbying fees; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 6529 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Judiciary Committee, Civil Justice & Claims Subcommittee and Representative(s) Byrd-

CS for CS for HB 6529—A bill to be entitled An act for the relief of Lillian Beauchamp, as the personal representative of the estate of Aaron Beauchamp, by the St. Lucie County School District; providing for an appropriation to compensate the estate of Aaron Beauchamp for his wrongful death as a result of the negligence of the St. Lucie County School District; providing a limitation on the payment of compensation, fees, and costs; providing an effective date.

Proof of publication of the required notice was attached.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 6535 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer. Clerk

By Civil Justice & Claims Subcommittee and Representative(s) Jenne-

CS for HB 6535-A bill to be entitled An act for the relief of Vonshelle Brothers, as the natural parent and legal guardian of Iyonna Hughey; providing an appropriation to compensate her daughter for injuries and damages sustained as a result of the alleged negligence of the Brevard County Health Department, an agency of the Department of Health; providing that certain payments and the appropriation satisfy all present and future claims related to the alleged negligent acts; providing a limitation on the payment of compensation, fees, and costs; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 6539 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Civil Justice & Claims Subcommittee and Representative(s) Byrd—

CS for HB 6539—A bill to be entitled An act for the relief of Eddie Weekley and Charlotte Williams, individually and as co-personal representatives of the Estate of Franklin Weekley, their deceased son, for the disappearance and death of their son while he was in the care of the Marianna Sunland Center, currently operated by the Agency for Persons with Disabilities; providing an appropriation to compensate them for the disappearance and death of Franklin Weekley, which were due to the negligence of the Department of Children and Families; providing a limitation on the payment of fees and costs; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 6545 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Civil Justice & Claims Subcommittee and Representative(s) Raburn—

CS for HB 6545—A bill to be entitled An act for the relief of Jerry Cunningham by Broward County; providing for an appropriation to compensate him for injuries sustained as a result of the negligence of Broward County; providing that the appropriation settles all present and future claims related to the negligent act; providing a limitation on the payment of compensation, fees, and costs; providing an effective date

Proof of publication of the required notice was attached.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 6549, as amended, and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Civil Justice & Claims Subcommittee and Representative(s) Diaz, J.—

CS for HB 6549—A bill to be entitled An act for the relief of Altavious Carter by the Palm Beach County School Board; providing an appropriation to compensate Mr. Carter for injuries sustained as a result of the negligence of a bus driver of the Palm Beach County School District; providing a limitation on the payment of fees and costs; providing an effective date.

Proof of publication of the required notice was attached.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 6553 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Civil Justice & Claims Subcommittee and Representative(s) To-ledo—

CS for HB 6553—A bill to be entitled An act for the relief of Cristina Alvarez and George Patnode; providing appropriations to compensate them for the death of their son, Nicholas Patnode, a minor, due to the negligence of the Department of Health; providing for the repayment of Medicaid liens; providing a limitation on the payment of fees and costs; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 7043 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Government Accountability Committee, Agriculture & Natural Resources Appropriations Subcommittee, Natural Resources & Public Lands Subcommittee and Representative(s) Raschein, Jacobs, Roth—

CS for CS for HB 7043-A bill to be entitled An act relating to vessels; amending s. 253.0347, F.S.; authorizing certain grandfathered private residential multifamily docks to moor a number of boats that exceeds the number of units within the private multifamily development; amending s. 327.02, F.S.; providing and revising definitions; amending s. 327.391, F.S.; conforming a cross-reference; amending s. 327.4107, F.S.; providing a condition under which a vessel is at risk of becoming derelict; specifying the means by which an officer may provide certain telephonic or written notice to a vessel owner or operator; authorizing the Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission to adopt rules; amending s. 327.4108, F.S.; removing the expiration of provisions relating to anchoring vessels in anchoring limitation areas; creating s. 327.4109, F.S.; prohibiting owners and operators of vessels and floating structures from anchoring or mooring in certain areas; providing exceptions and a penalty; amending s. 327.44, F.S.; prohibiting persons from mooring vessels in a manner that constitutes certain navigational hazards or interference; amending s. 327.46, F.S.; authorizing owners of certain privately submerged land to request that the commission establish boating-restricted areas to protect certain seagrass; authorizing the commission to adopt rules; providing a definition; amending s. 327.60, F.S.; authorizing a local government to enact and enforce certain regulations that prohibit or restrict mooring or anchoring of certain vessels, that require sewage disposal by certain vessels and floating structures, and that authorize the removal of certain vessels; requiring local governments to ensure that certain sewage pumpout services and facilities are available; requiring the commission to review and approve certain ordinances; providing applicability; authorizing the commission to adopt rules; amending s. 327.70, F.S.; providing for issuance of uniform boating citations for anchoring or mooring in prohibited areas; amending s. 327.73, F.S.; providing penalties for operating a vessel with an expired registration and anchoring or mooring in prohibited areas; amending s. 328.09, F.S.; prohibiting the issuance of certificates of title for derelict vessels unless certain documentation is provided; amending s. 328.70, F.S.; requiring commercial fishing vessels to be registered and classified as commercial vessels; amending s. 328.72, F.S.; revising the penalties for operation, use, or storage of vessels with expired registrations; amending s. 705.103, F.S.; exempting certain law enforcement officers from specified abandoned or lost property notice requirements; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committee on Appropriations.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/CS/HB 7049 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Judiciary Committee, Justice Appropriations Subcommittee, Criminal Justice Subcommittee and Representative(s) Spano, Altman, Asencio, Daniels, Fitzenhagen, Harrell, Harrison, Jacobs, Slosberg, Watson, C.—

CS for CS for HB 7049—A bill to be entitled An act relating to child exploitation; amending s. 16.56, F.S.; revising the offenses that may be investigated and prosecuted by the Office of Statewide Prosecution; amending s. 39.01, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 39.0132, F.S.; revising the types of offenses committed by a child in the custody of the Department of Children and Families which require the department to provide notice to the school superintendent; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 39.0139, F.S.; revising the type of offenses that create a rebuttable presumption of detriment for judicial determinations related to contact between a parent or caregiver and certain child victims; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 39.301, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 39.509,

F.S.; revising the offenses that may be considered in determining whether grandparental visitation is in the child's best interest; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 90.404, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 92.56, F.S.; revising the offenses for which a criminal defendant may seek an order of disclosure for certain confidential and exempt court records, for which the state may use a pseudonym instead of the victim's name, and for which a publication or broadcast of trial testimony may not include certain victim identifying information; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending ss. 92.561, 92.565, and 435.04, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 435.07, F.S.; revising the offenses that disqualify certain child care personnel from specified employment; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 456.074, F.S.; revising the offenses for which the licenses of massage therapists and massage establishments must be suspended; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending ss. 480.041 and 480.043, F.S.; revising the offenses for which applications for licensure as a massage therapist or massage establishment must be denied; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 743.067, F.S.; revising the offenses for which an unaccompanied homeless youth may consent to specified treatment, care, and examination; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending ss. 772.102 and 775.082, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 775.0847, F.S.; revising definitions; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending ss. 775.0877, 775.21, 775.215, 784.046, and 794.0115, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 794.024, F.S.; revising the offenses for which certain victim information may not be disclosed by public employees or officers; providing penalties; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 794.056, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; creating s. 794.10, F.S.; providing definitions; authorizing subpoenas in certain investigations of sexual offenses involving child victims and specifying requirements therefor; providing for specified reimbursement of witnesses; authorizing certain motions; requiring nondisclosure of the existence or contents of the subpoenas in certain circumstances; providing exceptions to such nondisclosure requirement; requiring certain notice to be provided in a subpoena that contains a nondisclosure requirement; exempting certain records, objects, and other information from production; providing for the return of records, objects, and other information produced; specifying time periods within which records, objects, and other information must be returned; providing for service and enforcement of the subpoenas; providing penalties for a violation of the subpoena or nondisclosure requirement; providing immunity for certain persons complying with the subpoenas in certain circumstances; providing for judicial review and extension of such nondisclosure requirement and specifying requirements therefor; amending s. 796.001, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; repealing s. 827.071, F.S., relating to sexual performance by a child; amending s. 847.001, F.S.; revising definitions; creating s. 847.003, F.S.; providing definitions; prohibiting a person from using a child in a sexual performance or promoting a sexual performance by a child; providing penalties; amending s. 847.0135, F.S.; providing for separate offenses of computer pornography and child exploitation under certain circumstances; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 847.01357, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 847.0137, F.S.; revising and providing definitions; prohibiting a person from possessing, with the intent to promote, child pornography; prohibiting a person from knowingly possessing, controlling, or intentionally viewing child pornography; providing penalties; providing application and construction; providing for separate offenses of transmission of child pornography under certain circumstances; amending ss. 856.022, 895.02, 905.34, and 934.07, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 938.085, F.S.; revising the offenses for which a surcharge to be deposited into the Rape Crisis Program Trust Fund shall be imposed; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 938.10, F.S.; revising the offenses for which an additional court cost shall be imposed; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending ss. 943.0435, 943.04354, 943.0585, 943.059, 944.606, 944.607, and 947.1405, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 948.013, F.S.; revising the list of offenses that make an offender ineligible for placement on administrative probation during specified time periods; amending ss. 948.03, and 948.04, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 948.06, F.S.; revising the offenses that constitute a qualifying offense for purposes relating to a violation of probation or community control; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending ss. 948.062, 948.101, 948.30, 948.32, 960.03, and 960.197, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 985.04, F.S.; revising the types of offenses committed by a child in certain custody or supervision of the Department of Juvenile Justice which require the department to provide notice to the school

superintendent; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending ss. 985.475 and 1012.315, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 921.0022, F.S.; ranking the offense of solicitation of a child via a computer service while misrepresenting one's age on the offense severity ranking chart; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; providing a directive to the Division of Law Revision and Information; reenacting ss. 39.402(9)(a), 39.506(6), 39.509(6)(b), 39.521(3)(d), 39.524(1), 39.806(1)(d) and (n), 63.089(4)(b), 63.092(3), 68.07(3)(i) and (6), 92.55(1)(b), 92.605(1)(b), 322.141(3), 381.004(2)(h), 384.29(1)(c) and (3), 390.01114(2)(b) and (e), 393.067(4)(h), (7), and (9), 394.495(4)(p), 394.9125(2)(a), 397.4872(2)(a) and (c), 409.1678 (1)(c) and (6)(a) and (b), 435.07(4)(b), 655.50(3)(g), 775.084(4)(j), 775.0862(2), 775.13(4)(e) 741.313(1)(e), and 775.21(3)(b), (5)(d), (6)(f), and (10)(c), 775.24(2), 775.25, 775.261(3)(b), 784.049(2)(d), 794.011(2)(a), (3), (4), and (5), 794.03, 794.075(1), 847.002(1)(b), (2), and (3), 847.012(3)(b), 847.01357(3), 847.0138(2) and (3), 896.101(2)(g) and (10), 903.0351(1)(b) and (c), 903.046(2)(m), 905.34(3), 921.0022(3)(g), 921.141(6)(o), 921.187(1)(n), 943.0435(3), (4)(a), and (5), 943.0436(2), 943.325(2)(g), 944.11(2), 944.607(4)(a) and (9), 944.608(7), 944.609(4), 944.70(1), 947.13(1)(f), 947.1405(2)(c) and (12), 947.141(1), (2), and (7), 948.06(8)(b) and (d), 948.063, 948.064(4), 948.08(7)(a), 948.12(3), 948.30(3)(b) and (4), 948.31, 960.003(2)(a) and (b) and (3)(a), 960.065(5), 984.03(2), 985.0301(5)(c), 985.04(6)(b), 985.441(1)(c), 985.4815(9), and 1012.467(2)(g), F.S., relating to placement in a shelter, arraignment hearings, grandparents rights, disposition hearings, safe-harbor placement, grounds for termination of parental rights, proceedings to terminate parental rights pending adoption, report to the court of intended placement by an adoption entity, change of name, proceedings involving certain victims or witnesses, production of certain records, color or markings of certain licenses or identification cards, HIV testing, confidentiality, the Parental Notice of Abortion Act, facility licensure, the child and adolescent mental health system of care, authority of a State Attorney to refer a person for civil commitment, exemption from disqualification, specialized residential options for children who are victims of sexual exploitation, exemptions from disqualification, Florida Control of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing in Financial Institutions Act, unlawful action against employees seeking protection, violent career criminals, habitual felony offenders, and habitual violent felony offenders, sexual offenses against students by authority figures, registration of convicted felons, the Florida Sexual Predators Act, duty of the court to uphold laws governing sexual predators and sexual offenders, prosecutions for acts or omissions, career offender registration, sexual cyberharassment, sexual battery, publishing or broadcasting information identifying sexual offense victims, sexual predators and erectile dysfunction drugs, child pornography prosecutions, sale or distribution of harmful materials to minors or using minors in production, civil remedies for exploited children, transmission of material harmful to minors to a minor by electronic devices, the Florida Money Laundering Act, restrictions on pretrial release pending probation-violation hearings or community-control-violation hearings, purposes of and criteria for bail determination, the powers and duties of a statewide grand jury, the offense severity ranking chart of the Criminal Punishment Code, sentence of death or life imprisonment for capital felonies, disposition and sentencing alternatives, sexual offenders required to register with the Department of Law Enforcement, duty of the court to uphold laws governing sexual predators and sexual offenders, DNA database, regulation by the Department of Corrections of the admission of books, notification to the Department of Law Enforcement of information on sexual offenders, notification to the Department of Law Enforcement concerning career offenders, career offenders and notification upon release, conditions for release from incarceration, powers and duties of the Florida Commission on Offender Review, conditional release program, violations of conditional release, control release, or conditional medical release or addiction-recovery supervision, violation of probation or community control, violations of probation or community control by designated sexual offenders and predators, notification of status as a violent felony offender of special concern, pretrial intervention program, intensive supervision for postprison release of violent offenders, additional terms and conditions of probation or community control for certain sex offenses, evaluation and treatment of sexual predators and offenders on probation or community control, blood tests of inmates, hepatitis and HIV testing for persons charged with or alleged by petition for delinquency to have committed certain offenses, eligibility for victim assistance awards, definitions relating to children and families in need of services, jurisdiction, oaths, records, and confidential information, commitment, notification to Department of Law Enforcement of information on juvenile sexual offenders, and contractors permitted access to school grounds, respectively, to incorporate the amendments made by the act in cross-references to amended provisions; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Children, Families, and Elder Affairs; Criminal Justice; Appropriations; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed HB 7053 by the required Constitutional two-thirds vote of the members voting and requests concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Criminal Justice Subcommittee and Representative(s) Spano, Watson, C.—

**HB 7053**—A bill to be entitled An act relating to public records; amending s. 119.071, F.S.; expanding the exemption from public records requirements for any information in a videotaped statement of a minor who is alleged to be or who is a victim of sexual battery, lewd acts, or other sexual misconduct; providing for future review and repeal of the exemption; providing a statement of public necessity; providing a contingent effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Judiciary; Governmental Oversight and Accountability; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS/HB 7083 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Government Accountability Committee, Public Integrity & Ethics Committee and Representative(s) Sullivan, Metz—

CS for HB 7083—A bill to be entitled An act relating to ethics reform; repealing s. 11.061, F.S., relating to state, state university, and community college employee lobbyists; creating s. 106.114, F.S.; providing definitions; prohibiting certain public service announcements by specified governmental entities, persons acting on behalf of such entities, and elected officials; providing applicability; amending s. 112.313, F.S.; revising applicability of certain provisions relating to contractual relationships; prohibiting a public officer or employee of an agency from soliciting specified employment or contractual relationships; requiring certain offers and solicitations of employment or contractual relationships to be disclosed to certain persons; requiring such disclosures to the Commission on Ethics in certain circumstances; authorizing the commission to investigate such disclosures; providing a definition; prohibiting legislators, statewide elected officers, appointed state officers, and agency directors from certain compensated representation for a specified period following vacation of office; deleting a provision prohibiting former legislators from acting as lobbyists before certain entities and persons for a specified period following vacation of office; providing applicability; creating s. 112.3181, F.S.; prohibiting statewide elected officers and legislators from soliciting employment offers or investment advice arising out of official or political activities; prohibiting such officers or legislators from soliciting or accepting investment advice from or soliciting or entering into certain profitmaking relationships with or advised by lobbyists or principals; providing definitions; requiring lobby ists and principals to disclose certain prohibited solicitations to the commission; authorizing the commission to investigate such disclosures; providing disclosure requirements; requiring the commission to publish disclosures on its website; authorizing the commission to adopt rules; amending s. 112.3185, F.S.; providing definitions; prohibiting certain officers and employees from soliciting employment or contractual relationships from or negotiating employment or contractual relationships with certain employers; providing exceptions; requiring disclosure of certain offers of employment or contractual relationships; reenacting and amending s. 112.3215, F.S.; revising definitions; requiring a lobbyist to electronically register with the commission; revising lobbyist registration, compensation report, principal designation cancellation, and investigation requirements; revising lobbyist registration fees; authorizing the commission to dismiss certain complaints and investigations; providing applicability; providing an effective date.

—was referred to the Committees on Ethics and Elections; Governmental Oversight and Accountability; and Rules.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed HB 7091 and requests the concurrence of the Senate.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

By Criminal Justice Subcommittee and Representative(s) Altman—

HB 7091—A bill to be entitled An act relating to probation and community control; amending s. 948.001, F.S.; redefining terms and deleting a definition; amending s. 948.01, F.S.; requiring the Department of Corrections to revise and make available to the courts, rather than develop and disseminate to the courts, uniform order of supervision forms; amending s. 948.012, F.S.; adding the addiction-recovery supervision program as an exception to the immediate commencement of the period of probation upon the release of the defendant; amending s. 948.013, F.S.; revising the list of offenses that make an offender ineligible for placement on administrative probation during specified time periods; amending s. 948.03, F.S.; authorizing the court to require a probationer or offender to report to, to permit visits by, to submit to random testing as directed by, probation officers, rather than probation and parole supervisors or correctional probation officers; removing the option of incarceration in specified locations if a court withholds adjudication of guilt or imposes incarceration as a condition of probation; amending s. 948.031, F.S.; replacing the term "public service" with the term "community service"; amending s. 948.035, F.S.; removing a probation program drug punishment treatment community facility from the list of residential treatment or incarceration facilities that an offender must be restricted to under certain circumstances; requiring a qualified practitioner to provide, rather than a court to obtain, an assessment and recommendation on the treatment needs of an offender entering a treatment facility; amending s. 948.037, F.S.; authorizing, rather than requiring, a court to require an offender to make a good faith effort toward completion of certain skills or a specific diploma as a condition of community control, probation, or probation following incarceration; amending s. 948.06, F.S.; replacing the term "parole or probation supervisor" with the term "probation officer"; specifying that the probationary period is tolled after the issuance of a violation of probation or community control warrant, rather than an arrest warrant; authorizing a chief judge to direct the department to use a notice to appear for technical violations; amending s. 948.09, F.S.; expanding the types of supervision under which an offender must pay for the cost of supervision; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; revising the factors under which the department may exempt an offender from payments; requiring the certification of student status to be supplied to the offender's probation officer, rather than to the Secretary of Corrections; deleting duties of the secretary; deleting provisions authorizing the department to provide monthly payments to court-approved entities that provide supervision or rehabilitation for offenders under certain circumstances; deleting provisions relating to contract terms with, and a monthly report from, certain entities; amending s. 948.10, F.S.; requiring a community control program to focus on the provision of home confinement with limitations, rather than sanctions and consequences, commensurate with the crime committed; specifying and revising who the target population is for the community control program; revising departmental requirements for the operation of the program and caseloads; making technical changes; specifying the types of facilities used for the community control program; deleting an annual reporting requirement of the department to the Governor and the Legislature which includes certain information; amending s. 948.101, F.S.; conforming provisions to changes made by the act; amending s. 948.11, F.S.; requiring, rather than authorizing, the department to electronically monitor offenders sentenced to community control under certain circumstances; conforming terminology to changes made by the act; amending s. 948.15, F.S.; revising the required terms of the contract for a private entity providing services for the supervision of misdemeanor probationers; repealing s. 948.50, F.S., relating to a short title; reenacting s. 921.187(1)(n), F.S., relating to disposition and sentencing, alternatives, and restitution, to incorporate the amendment made to s. 948.013, F.S., in a reference thereto; reenacting s. 947.1405(7)(b), F.S., relating to the conditional release program, to incorporate the amendment made to s. 948.09, F.S., in a reference thereto; reenacting ss. 947.1747 and 948.01(3), F.S., relating to community control as a special

condition of parole and when a court may place a defendant on probation or into community control, respectively, to incorporate the amendment made to s. 948.10, F.S., in references thereto; providing effective dates.

—was referred to the Committees on Criminal Justice; Appropriations; and Rules.

#### RETURNING MESSAGES — FINAL ACTION

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS for CS for SB 18.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

JOURNAL OF THE SENATE

The bill contained in the foregoing message was ordered enrolled.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS for CS for SB 106.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

The bill contained in the foregoing message was ordered enrolled.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS for SB 818.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

The bill contained in the foregoing message was ordered enrolled.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS for CS for SB 852.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

The bill contained in the foregoing message was ordered enrolled.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS for CS for SB 884.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

The bill contained in the foregoing message was ordered enrolled.

The Honorable Joe Negron, President

I am directed to inform the Senate that the House of Representatives has passed CS for CS for SB 886 by the required Constitutional two-thirds vote of the members voting.

Portia Palmer, Clerk

The bill contained in the foregoing message was ordered enrolled.

#### ENROLLING REPORTS

CS for SB 60 and SB 7004 have been enrolled, signed by the required constitutional officers, and presented to the Governor on April 26, 2017.

Debbie Brown, Secretary

#### CORRECTION AND APPROVAL OF JOURNAL

The Journals of April 19 and April 25 were corrected and approved.

#### CO-INTRODUCERS

Senators Bradley—CS for SB 330; Gibson—CS for SB 90; Rouson—CS for SB 530; Stewart—CS for CS for SB 766; Young—SB 1398

#### **ADJOURNMENT**

On motion by Senator Benacquisto, the Senate adjourned at 11:29 a.m. for the purpose of holding committee meetings and conducting other Senate business to reconvene at 10:00 a.m., Thursday, April 27 or upon call of the President.